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earlier unilateral investigation, had located the subject in 
of the photographs, which Was allegedly related to the case 
Lieutenant Daniel V. Borah, Jr. The actual subject of the 
graph, an ethic Mang Kong tribesman, whose name Was 
was located in a small town in southeastern Laos near the nam border. 

Mr. Ahrao told US how a traveling merchant stopped by his 
field one day last year and offered to take his photograph. He 
not previously met the photographer and had no idea that the 
planned to misrepresent his photograph as that of an 
POW. We interviewed, photographed, and fingerprinted 
A second man, who was alleged to be Borah's prison 
also present. In reality, he was just a friend who was 
Ahrao clear his field on the day the photographer stopped to the picture. 

As part of the same investigation trip, the team traveled to 
peu Province in the southeastern Corner of Laos to attempt 
locate the Survey the crash site of Captain Donald G. Carr, the 
leged subject of another set of photographs which are still investigation. 

Due to recent mOnsoon rains which had washed out the 
roads in the area and flooded the rice paddies, the only flat, 
forested areas in which we could hope to land OUr helicopter, 
provincial officials informed us that it would be imPOSSible 
travel to that remote area where we believe the crash site is ed. 

Members of the Committee, I do not know if there 
COUnted-for Americans alive in Laos, but as long aas~~t~h~e~ ~~~~i~~ exists we must continue the search through the rf 

program and the live-sighting and discrepancy case in
1
{estigaba,. 

This concludes my prepared statement. 1'd be happy to 
any questions you may have. 

[The prepared statement of William R. Gadoury, Jr., follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM R. GADOURY, JR. 

Senator Kerry, Senator Smith, Members of the Committee, thank you for 
me here to share with you SOme of my observations on Our government's efforts 
account for OUr prisoners of war and miSSing in action in Laos. 

In October of 1990, I retired from the U.S. Air Force after haVing 
ably for 22 years. My specialty was Operational intelligence. During 
war, I spent 3 years, working closely with Our pilots who flew combat missions 
of Thailand, SOme of whom are still missing. 

In 1984, I began work as a Casualty Resolution analyst at the Joint Casualty ReI­
olution Center, or JeRe, in Hawaii. Since JUly 1985, I have been assigned to the 
JeRe liaison office at Our embassy in Bangkok, Thailand. ° 

I would like to discuss two of OUr POW/ MIA Operations for which I have responSI-
bility-the refugee interview program and investigative activities inside Laos. be 

When I arrived in Bangkok in 1985, my own personal highest priority was, to . 
the first person to find hard, Credible evidence that Americans are still ahve m 
Indochina; evidence which I dearly hoped would lead to the return of some of m; 
former comrades.in·arms. Over the past 6 years, I have interviewed hundreds ased 
people who have had , or alleged to have, information concerning cases of dece

n Americans as well as accounts, usually hearsay, of Americans still alive-elther 'd 
captive situations or liVing freely. I have filed detailed reports on each account an 
received folJow-up requirements from the DIA's POW/ MIA office. Based on th~ 
follow-up requirements, I would conduct re-interviews w;th these sources as ex~" 
tiously as POSSible. Despite my best efforts, I have not yet found that hard, credl .d 
evidence of which I spoke a moment ago. Nevertheless, t.he information obtam 
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t'Il rye in south­'birt that Americans are S 1 a I des ruling out the passl 1 Y 

preclu led throughout Laos search-visits to refugee camps, I have trave m whose mission was to 
to my on MIA's. In April ~hi8 year, I ~ed hi~a the Lao ought to have 

. c cases--compelhng losses ~ W d t.ermine the fate of ~rer: ~f this particular, int~estl~::Jf9s0~:intocav~ near the Commu-
who were held pri~ner m, ine northeastern Laos. . . . 
headquarters at, Vleng Xai ted fi t-.hand witness to thiS tnclden~ . 

. I Lao officials had toea a ITS ' th a small umt 
our 8rrlp~thet Lao soldier who, during the .war, w~h:~ad been trang.. 
former for caring for an Ame:i~an PT

l
lSOfgeS7 He took us to a cave 

from another near~y unit g ea~rhs H~ also led my team to 
-}lID,eri"an was held for approxl~8~ ~~rica~ after he had succumbed 
e where he recalled bUrylng e . 

ndin area had changed. in the 23 grllv.'n~rk"~ and the sUirouble t! recall the general area of ~he 
e,~!~:;~~~';,; .. ~ ~ i'>e~mit us to return to this area durmg " has "'" _ . 

season to continue this invest~a~n. I limited information from a 
second American, J?1Y te~h ~~taL!to ~n itt-empt to locate a first.hand source. We are work1Og Wit e 

. ed. to a team tasked to follow-up on 
month-in May-l was Oassl~ the cases involved an American and 

discrepancy~. ne 0 Lao forces m September, 1974 
were taken pnsoner by Pathet held prisoner by the 

involved 8n Air America, employ~ :: ~a:.ped in 1966. Unfortu­
for 3 years before he and 6 othe::e PTl~ failure to coordinate ou: yi~it 
to bad weather and our La.o COUt':l ~hese cases. Instead, our actiVities were unable to mves 198 . 

site surveys and gravesltethxcav~:Sto conduct investigations 
led yet another ~m to sou ~be associated with several photo­
to missing Amer.lputs ~n=l investigation had located theL~ub-

an earuer, u edl I ted to the case of Navy leu-
which was alleg y re a h togr ph an ethic Mang 

r. The actual subj~ of t~l Pto~n i: so'utheastern Laos Ahrao was located 10 a sm 

. ped b his rice field one day last 
us how a .traveling m~rc~an~:~~ot pr!viously met the phoOOgrha; 
to take hlS photograp. e . nt bis photograph as t a 

that.the ~an plannh~~amp~:dp~ fingerprinted Mr. Ahrao. 
We mteTVlewed. p 0';'6" - ' rd was also present. In re­

was identified as hBolr~h s Xh~~ ~:r 'his field on the day the a friend who was e plOg 

to take their picture. t eled to Attapeu Province in 
same investigation trip, the ~~:a::~he survey the crash .site of 

"""!.easte~ corner of Laos to at~mpt f th r set of photographs which are 
the alleged subject 0 8":1

0 eh ·ch washed out the dirt roads iD1''''?t~', af.!o~. Due to recent heavy rams w I forested areas in which 
the rice paddies-the onl.y f}at, offi~ials informed us tl:at ~t 

to our helicopters--the provlD'hal e we believe the crash Site IS impossible to travel to the remote area w er . 

Of th unaccounted-for Americans 
of the Committee, I d? ~?t kn~w I we e::u:re continue the searc~ thro';lgh 

as long as the posslblhty el?C1st.s! ht· g and discrepancy case lOvesllga-. program and the IVe-slg In 

~C01'clud,," my prepared statement. I would be happy to answer any questions 
you may have. 

CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. G~j~~i'to pull out a 
me now try, if I can, tof tahke a fefulks".:.~e and what you have more, if I can, of sort 0 w 0 you 

BeWi~tffort. ould bring the mike a little bit closer, I think i.t 
be heipr~l men was the first time that you became aSSOCl­

with Vietnam? 
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Mr. BELL. 1965, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. That's the first time you went over there? 
Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. . 
The CHAIRMAN. In what capacity did you go over there then? 
Mr. BELL. Infantry, sir. . 
The CHAIRMAN. So you were one of America's troops in 

in 1965? 
Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Involved in combat? 
Mr. BELL. Yes, sir, in the central highlands. 
The CHAIRMAN. How long was that tour of duty? 
Mr. BELL. That was a I-year tour of duty, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you then return subsequently? 
Mr. BELL. Actually, I returned to the U.S. and transferred to 

other unit that was deploying to Vietnam at the time. 
The CHAIRMAN. So you went back to Vietnam almost irnll1ledi~ 

ly? 
Mr. BELL. At that time, I went to Ft. Holabird for training 

then redeployed to Vietnam. 
The CHAIRMAN. And how old were you then? 
Mr. BELL. 24, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. You went back to Vietnam for a second tour 

duty? 
Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And how long did that tour of duty last? 
Mr. BELL. That lasted until the end of 1968, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And what capacity did you serve in the 

tour of duty? 
Mr. BELL: Initially I worked in tactical intelligence in the 

and begInnmg m 1968 I worked at the national level in Saigon. 
The CHAIRMAN. Who did you work for there? 
Mr. BELL. I worked for the MAC--V J-2, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. That's the Military Assistance 

rect? 
Mr. BELL. Actually, the 525th Military Intelligence Group, 

was under the MAC--V J-2. 
The CHAIRMAN. How long did that tour last? 
Mr. BELL. Until the end of 1968, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And then where did you go? 
Mr. BELL. I went to Ft. Bragg, NC, to Special Forces. 
The CHAIRMAN. What did you do there? 
Mr. BELL. Worked in the military intelligence detachment. 

. Senator MCCAIN. Mr. Chairman, yesterday we lasted a 
bme, and approprIately so, but let me point out that to go 
the biography, which is available to all the Members of the 
mittee, should be used on your time so that the rest of us 
time to question. 

Senator McCAIN. May I finish speaking, Mr. Chairman? 
maybe we should proceed with the hearing, because there are 
very important witnesses and questions that need to be asked. I aJII 
fully appreciative, and I think the Members of the Committee are. 
of the bio and the credentials of the witnesses. 

The CHAIRMAN. What was your service at that period of time, tbl 
next tour that you did? 
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BELL. The next tour was for Thai language trail!-ing, si~. 
CHAIRMAN. And when did you then return to Vietnam. 
BELL. 1973, sir. 
CHAIRMAN. In what capacity? . 
BELL. Operation Homecommg, Sir. . 
CHAIRMAN. And after Homecoming-HomecomIng lasted for 

period of time, about a year? 
BELL. No, sir. It actually lasted about 2 months. 
CHAIRMAN. Two months. And then you wentto? 
BELL. I went to the Hanoi liaison office in ~algon . 
CHAIRMAN. And you have been involved With the POW/ MIA 

ever since then; is that accurate? 
BELL. Mostly. There were a few years when I actually had 

or nO participation. . 
CHAIRMAN. How many years of that period? 
BELL. Four. . 
CHAIRMAN. So, with the exception of perh:,ps 4. years, SH~ce 

you have almost exclusively been Involved WIth Vietnam, With 
with intelligence, and with the POW/ MIA Issue, correct? 

BELL. Yes, sir. . . V' ? 
CHAIRMAN. Were you decorated for your service In letnam. 
BELL. The normal decorations, sir. 
CHAIRMAN. You have been head of the POW/ MIA office for 

now? 
BELL. Since May of this year, sir. . 
CHAIRMAN. At any time during the course of your serviCe or 

]IIIIlvemEmt with this issue, has anyone ever held you back or re­
your efforts to find somebody or diverted InformatIOn that 

provided or covered up any InformatIOn that you have 

BELL. Yes, sir. 
CHAIRMAN. When did that happen? ., 
BELL. It's happened occasionally over the years, If you re 

~~~~~o~f~r~e~po~rts~ that are edited and that sort of thIng. . . !!I Well, I'm trying to find .out whether or not It IS 
perception that legitimate informatIOn that you uncovered 
respect to the potential sighting of a live. POW or I,:,~ormahon 

~:;~~a~:n:tf,MIA~ ,that you were restrained In your a~lhty to get 
~ to where it should go, or that It wasn t acted on. 

No, sir. I don't think you could describe it as re-

CHAIRMAN. What did you have in mind? What were you 
to me? 
BELL. Just maybe not the best possible circumstances for 

the work. 
CHAIRMAN. Can you describe that for me? . 
BELL. Occasional lack of support, occasIOnal mlsunderstand­

on the objectivity of investigations of cases and so forth . 
CHAIRMAN. If you can, Bill, I'd like to ask you to try. Help 

~~r~~:~t:;~~to~n~u~nderstand that, be a little more precise, perhaps 
I in which you felt that you had something you 

ought to be treated differently and it wasn't, just to get a 
of it. 
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Mr, BELL. This. is a typical pattern I think you'll run acrOSs 
where !n .the milItary system, SIr. What I'm referring to here 
a specIalIst 'y?U do. a detailed investigation and you 
report, a~d It s possIble. that that report will not be final 
though It s an mvestlgatlOn, The report is subject to be edited 
altered by others who may be a navigator or an infantrYman 
cause they are in your particular chain. 

And this is something that everyone in my profession h 
work wIth. as 

The CHAIRMAN. Are you saying to the Committee that yOU 
across information that suggested to you that someone Was 
and th~t that information was subsequently changed to 
otherwIse? 

Mr. BELL. Not necessarily, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Can you ,be more precise, then? 
Mr. BELL. I thmk what I m talking about here is the reJ.atl.oruih 

between one case as it pertains to another case. In other 
formation which may not specifically correlate to an 
may have a bearing on another case, and if it's separated out 
t~e case that's under investigation and reported separately 
It s very dIfficult to retrIeve and collate the information. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me sort of put it to you more 
then. Over the course of time, many allegations have been 
you know, that there's been a coverup. Allegations have 
that live-sighting rep?rts have not be!"n followed up on, or 
clfic known InformatIOn about AmerIcans being alive has n"o--t-" " r 

acted on. 
Do you know whether or not that has happened? Has there 

a coverup? 
Mr. BELL. I don't think there's been a coverup sir but I 

it's possible that information was not acted upon.' , 
The CHAIRMAN. My time has expired, but what period of time, 

your knowledge, do you believe that information was not acted 
Mr. BELL. Around the time of the release of U.S. prisoners 

shortly thereafter, 
The CHAIRMAN. My time has expired. Obviously we will be 

lowing up on this. 
Senator Smith. 
Senator SMITH, If I could just pick up briefly on Mr. Kerry's 

of questioning, Mr. Bell, all three of you folks are out there 
front line, if you will, meeting with or getting first-hand info .... 
tion that comes in from refugees and other sources. 

Is what you are. saying that perhaps you take a report-not 
specIfic, any specIfic report, but a particular report-you 
that has more importance than what comes back to you 
the system? Is that a fair statement? 

In ?ther words, do you feel stronger about something when 
send It out of there than what happens when it comes back? Is 
a fair characterization of what you are trying to say? 

Mr. BELL. No, sir. I think the problem there is the sanitization 
go to particular families, which is-the way I understand j'l ;.-'''''' 

cases are separated, but the problem is, cases are often r;!.a~~~;i'~ 
cause you have evacuation systems, you have proximity to 
cases, and once the information is separated off from the 
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't's very difficult to go back and find the information or to 
~ follow it up or be able to use it. . 

SMITH. Let me ask it this way. Are you saying that thIS 
happened-you're referring to it as happening more 

past c,!rrently? 
B~. SIr. 

SMITH. I think that's very important to point out, be­
of your colleagues before you have essentially said 

thllngS. you, Colonel Cole, can you walk me through what 
a refugee gives you a live-sighting report? Just tell 

happens as far as what you do with it, how you deal with 
does it go, as far as you know? 

Sir if it's a live-sighting report given to one of our 
ex":mple, let's pick a camp on the Cambodian 

2 192000 people. We have an active program in that 
ha~e se~eral people who are refugees themselves living 

camp who are spotters. They work the new arrival centers. 
is comprised of eight formerly sel'arat.: camps, ,so .you've got 
if you will, separate camp admInIstratIOns. We re m contact 

of those arrival centers. 
say in one of those arrival centers a refugee comes in 

Our man goes out there on a regular basis at least 2 
He has been flagged that there is a refugee with his 

will then interview the man again, or the man will have 
at least had his story taken down by our local refugee 

that story is taken then by our American debriefer, he re­
Bangkok and researches what we have in ter~s of data on 
see if it correlates with any cases, Most certamly, he types 

information report which is then sent in to 
here in the Pentagon, at DIA. 

SMITH. Do you get feedback as to what the diagnosis­
a very good word, but analysis is? 
CoLE. Yes, sir, We get feedback in terms of what we call 

~~U:~l~~';;'f!'what quality report it is, number one, and in most 
• live sighting, first-hand live-sighting information, 

an SDR--a source-directed requirement follow-up 

:~::~~;~~~~~~e~~ from DIA, so we're going to go back out 
that person and see if there are others who may 

similar story that we can follow up on. 
since he's from Cambodia, we're now getting access to Cam­

next step would be then to ask for access inside Cambo­
location where the individual is talking about. 
SMITH. So you do cross-reference? In other words-my 

rw,ni.ng out, but if you get 100 refugees, for example, who 
a live-sighting report, you're going to cross-refer­
how many times the same sight, the same alleged 

incliviidulal. and you cross-reference all that, and then how 
COme to any conclusion as to whether or not these are valid 

CoLE. Senator, the important discriminating factor here 
report here saying information, or is this individual 

that he saw the alleged American, the alleged live Ameri-
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can with his own eyes, or did he receive that information 
or third, or fourth, or fifth-hand? 

Senator SMITH. If it was first-hand? 
Colonel Co.LE. If it was first-hand information, sir, we're 

go to town WIth It. 
Now, come back for a second and say hypothetically speaking 

hearsay. ~ay Ifs a hearsay, that he received it from, say, a 

That IS stIlI gomg to be reported, but it is not going to be given 

much valIdIty as would a first-hand, lIve-sighting report. 
Senator SMITH. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator McCain. 
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank the 

nesses. Thank you all for being here today. 
Mr. Gadoury, is there any doubt in your mind that the 

that you found is indeed the same person that was in the 
that was alleged to be Captain Borah? 

Mr. GADOURY. No, sir, there's not. 
Senator MCCAIN. There's no doubt in your mind whatsoever? 

Mr. GADOURY. No, sir. 
Senator MCCAIN. Mr. Bell , I'm very interested in your cOlmn,eJi 

From readmg your statement, you say that the Vietnamese 

shown increased cooperation but there are still areas where 

could be much more cooperative. Would you tell the 

areas-I think it's very important from the 
could get increases in cooperation On the part the 

Mr. BELL. One way they can cooperate with us sir is to 

f~lr us to interview senior cadre who were respons'ible' for the 

tIon and evacuatIon of U.S. personnel during the war. Another 

that they can increase the progress is to make more documents 

historical archives available, and also to work more . 

with our office in Hanoi, and also participate in our 

when people come in and claim to know the location of Ainericll 

still remaining in Vietnam, or who know the location of crash 

with remains. 
Senator MCCAIN. Do you have any problem with access to 

around to different places in the country? 
Mr. BELL. At present we do, sir. We've been informed that this 

going to be streamlined, probably in accordance with the 

ment for our office. 
Senator MCCAIN. I know you're very busy, Mr. Bell, but if 

will do us a favor, and also Colonel Cole, and Colonel Gadoury, 

vide us in writing those areas that the Vietnamese need to 
ate more so that when we do communicate with their G()ve,rnJ1le~ 

we can layout the specifics in hopes that we can attain that 

of cooperation which you feel necessary in order to get the 

done. 
[The information referred to follows:) 

USCINCPAC will be responding to the requirement for Mr. Gadoury and 

Bell. Col. Cole's recommendations for improved cooperation by the Vietnamese 

listed below: 
1. The U.S. needs access for our live-sighting investigator without prior 

notification to the Vietnamese. 
2. The U.s. and Vietnam need to establish a special framework of cooP-

p. .. ~tin"-on the issue of live-sighting investigations. Apart from access, this 

237 

to address all issues influencing the conduct and credibil· 

ra~~~~:~,;~}<01::~,i~t:.~v~a;i·labi1ilY to hve-sighting investigators needs 

Bell, let me go back, if I could, to Senator Kerry's line of 
It's my understanding in response to hIS questIOns 
that there has been some editing of reports that you 

onhahlv did not adequately describe the situation as you saw 

statement? 
correct, sir. ..' 
But you also said that the ma)ont¥ of thIS pr?b­

M''''-'·i\Ir' 'the time frame immediately followmg OperatIOn 

the conclusion of the United States' involvement 

War. Is that also correct? . 
Vi,etrlaNrno, sir. I understood that to be a different questIOn. 

ilw!Stiion was about information not bemg followed up on, If I 

the question correctly. . . 
McCAIN. What I'm not clear on is, is this a problem WIth 

behavior which would then lead one to conclude that 

"mind set to debunk," which-as you know! 'YhICh has 
that we've been very concerned about, or IS It because 

erencElS. of opinion as to the validity of these sightings, and if 
to be done to make sure that someone lIke you gets 

iII!lunis!,~ .inf<ornlation to the people that it needs to get to? 
you could probably best describe it as a differ­

. There are some of us who are in the field as 
are also qualified as analysts, who have been 

analysts, but we're discouraged from makmg analytical 

because this is a job that's done somewhere else. 

.~=~~~"~~ we feel that field analysis and field comments 
II and for the reason that I've just described, because 

relate to another case, and we have had instances 

feel this could have been better managed If we are able 

lJproa<:h the Vietnamese and cover the entire camp system 
piecemeal in order to establi~h a normal route of evac-

a normal accounting from theIr records. . 
McCAIN. You can provide us with recommendatIOns so 

do better in that area? 
I think what we need to do there, sir, is to make sure 

reoolrt is done in the field rather than back somewhere 
sure that the team that conducts the investigation 

II ~::;r:J::ts Any differences of opinion amongst the highly 
~ should be listed in that report, but that should 

report. . 
McCAIN. Would you give ussome specifics of areas of m­
that was not addressed in the area that you're apparent-

~!::::~s:1~a:!bout, the period immediately following the end 
~ involvement in Vietnam? 

example, if a man was still in captivity after 
and later his remains were repatriated to the 

refugee reporting concerning the detention facility 
involving his death, this would be a resolved case 

standpoint of an analytical position, but from the stand­
a field investigation, the next consideration would be, what 
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camp was this man held in, and are there any more m,dh'id,,,. .. 
the same status? 

Senator McCAIN. My time has expired. Thank you, 
man. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Brown. 
Senator BROWN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to 

couple of areas very 'l,uickly, if we could. One is ... ,.,,,. 
talked about travel. We ve talked about getting into the 
ing at them. Have we had, ever, unfettered access to Laos, 
dia, or Vietnam, where we can go on a moment's notice 
preapproval from the Government? 

Mr. BELL. No, sir. 
Colonel CoLE. No, sir. 
Mr. GADOURY. Not in Laos, sir. 
Senator BROWN. So the fact is, we've never had an ab.ilit;y· 

follow up on reports without the Government going along 
having notice? 

Mr. BELL. That's correct, sir. 
Senator BROWN. We have, as I understand it, some 109 nn,H. 

sightings of potential POW's, I guess that's the way to descril ... 
that have not been challenged, or at least we haven't come 
an explanation for. Have we used satellites to monitor 
areas of those sightings? This may be something you don't 
get into right now, but I'd like to know, can you assure 
everyone of those sightings have been followed up with 
observations? 

Colonel CoLE. Sir, without getting into specifics in areas that 
can't cover in this open session, I can assure you that every 
possible is being employed to follow up on those. 

Senator BROWN. Well, let me express a concern. If the North 
etnamese are tellin~ us the truth, then there aren't any oriiSOllt 
there. If there aren t any prisoners there, it doesn't make 
bother to check the records or check the other things in 
finding live people. Now, it may be, I think it is important 
uable in terms of cleaning up our records and comforting 
families, but there's no point in doing it if they' re telling us 
truth. 

If they're not telling us the truth, checking with them 
make any sense. What we ought to be doing if they're not 
us the truth is finding some way to have someone on the lIT(lUn,d 
check out those sightings. Maybe we ought to save this 
but it strikes me that all of these other activities don't make 
sense if you're not doing on-the-ground checks on all the 
reports. Am I missing something? 

Colonel CoLE. Senator, you're not, and that's what we' re 
ing to do with our live-sighting investigator. Mr. Bell may want 
elaborate on that. 

Mr. BELL. We are now waiting for word from the Vietnamese 
wha t they consider rapid response, and I'm thinking of 1-day 
proval for movement to the field . . 

Senator BROWN. Perhaps recruiting information from offiClals 
those Governments is another area we ought to cover in closed 
sion but one thing that would be of interest, of all the liv'e-,;iglltt~'~ 
re~rts we have, first-hand reports, they've Come in over a 
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. e the repatriation in 1973. Are you free to give me? an 
sUlC many of those have come in in the last 3 years . Is 

at which they stop? . k M B b 
Sir I don't have that data handy. I thm r: '! 

the roW/ MIA office ca n provide that to you, SIr, m 
tal numbers and the ups and downs of numbers. , 

to Well it simply strikes me that whIl~ we ve re-
BR°fth~ acti~ties that you are involved m , WIth b:,llh dUd 

BOrne d 't h much relevance. I'm not trying to ar 
the\u~~t st:ike... me that checking with the. Vie~nG::'se to 

~:::;;' ~~~';~S: or going on a trip preplanned WItI:' t e vern-
inv'olv'ea, if they're not telling us the truth, IS a waste of 

I sir I think it's important we remember here 
h
wel 

, ~imately 105 reports that are unresolv.ed, at 
t ose appr rtain to a person who is alleged to be 

of thosed =rts ~ we would have to assume that there 
an y, V· t 
on the part of the Ie namese. f tabili ty 

have a very detailed ~ystem 0 accoun 
nt They have an orgamzatIOn called KH-1 th~t 

th~h. ~blic security. Every person in th,at coun!ry IS 
. h!usehold by name. Every child that. s bor.n IS ;:.n­
~ho:.. computers, which is tied in with theIr Umted a-

control program. . , ed to fill t 
. 'to that enters a country IS reqUIr 1 ou 

VISI r';,,;ident fills out a card, ,,?d if a person .moves 
to another hotel in the same CIty, he IS reqUIred to 

rior to 1600 hours that day, and that also g?"s mto the 
~nd the Vietnamese have maintained that if there are 

. V ' t am they' re not under Government control 
~ne'ri"''-IlSh~e :i'.e n capability to monitor the presence of for-

manner 'd t'f 
BROWN. So the checking can at least he,l~ you 1 en 1 y 

aren't valid, or don't appear to be PO'Y s. . h 
r--:~--- We're not able to determine that until we .go mto t e 
rbecaw!e ' the past when Americans were remammg there, 

~ked the Vietnamese, why did you say there arCano 
here in Vietnam, when actualdlY'I inbe\hev~~~a~f th~; 

Montgomery for example-an Ie .. f 
up while Senator Kerry was there-and the opmIOn 0 

io!t~!"e~, in the case of Robert Garwood, for example, was 
=~ not reveal his presence for two reasons. NUo'Sl'Ghe sur­

No. 2 he asked us not to advise the . . over~-

~~~~l';~~:'~' here so in OUT opinion there were no Amerl-
~ here even though Garwood was still here. 

BROWN. Did we ask them if there were any others that 
that kind of category? 

Yes, sir. te ? 
BFlOV~N. What kind of response have we got n. 

There are no Americans remaining. , 
BROWN But have they answered directly that there s 

there, eve;' counting people who have requested that they 
named? 
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Mr .. B>;LL. I think t~ey:ve been more specific recently, sir 
have mdlcated that thIS IS a matter of their national hono ' 
they are certam that there are no Americans remaining r 
any capacity. 
. ?Senator BROWN. So it's not a gray area, they've been very 
IC. 

Mr. BELL. More recently, yes, sir. 
Senator BROWN. Thank you. 
Senator KERRY. Thank you, Senator Brown. Senator Gra",IA. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I 

continue along the same line of questioning as Senaltor 
It kind of reminds me a little bit of, as background, some 

which our own Defense Department operated when there 
spectors coming around to defense contractors. They'd let 
know a couple of weeks ahead of time that they were going 
there on such-and-such a day, and it gave the defense COIltl1>C 
an opportunity to get their house in order and all the 
fraud covered up, and the employees and everybody kind of 
date on how they were supposed to act so that there wasn't 
thing wrong. 

Now, needless to say, if this is our method of operation in 
nam, you know, that looks pretty ridiculous to the afif~~~~~= 
out there in America who's concerned about the e 
our program. I think I heard you, Mr. Bell, say that you're 
to get a I-day notice to go out. Right now how much notice 
have to. give to t.he Vietnamese Governm;nt before visiting 
crash Site, a prison, a source, or anything else that you 
VISit? 

Mr. BELL. The prison visits that we made sir took several 
notice. ' , 

Senator GRASSLEY. You have to give several days' notice? 
Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. 
Sena~r GRASSLEY. But even with one day's notice, isn't 

mean, m the day of modern communication or even in the 
nication of Southeast Asia, it's still going 'to give them 
time if they want to cast a certain environment 
people for your coming, it surely isn't absolutely n~~:~a.~:i~ 
to do your work. I mean, your work's going to be most 
done, right, when you, Mr. Bell, decide on the spur of the 
that you want to go to a certain point and look? 

Mr. BELL. That's correct, sir. 
Senator GRASSLEY. So what good is really a I-day notice 

be, except it's a shorter period of time than you now have 
Mr. BELL. Well, I-day notice would be helpful dj~~didfsc':!:.l 

mode of transportation, sir. As you know, we've 
with the Vietnamese the employment of helicopter support. 
case of a helicopter, this would be advantageous, but in the 
road transportation, due to the bad infrastructur~ in Vietllaln, 
gardless of the time that it takes to obtain the approval, it will 
take several days to reach the site, if it's in a remote area. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Is it unrealistic to think of our having 
own helicopters over there and not relying on them for the use 
their helicopters? 
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Their position, sir, is that any helicopters employed by 
be civilian helicopters and they will be flown by Viet­

and they are willing to discuss a joint venture. 
You're out there carrying out policy, and 

under a policy created by the bigwigs at the 
'~"';:;'n,.rtm,mt that are trying to normalize relationships with 

approach that our Government's using-that 
sat;lStied with the I-day notice-that makes your job very 

As opposed to if our Government was pursuing to 
in the full faith of the Vietnamese Government, we 

we aren't going to be satisfied until our people can go 
they want to in the country to look for these prisoners 

~"W" _o.n live-sighting reports and crash reports? 
sir, the live-sighting reports, the fact that we're 

~~~~~tg or just beginning to investigate those, works in 
lit with discrepancy case investigations, because the 

case investigations are those cases which would most 
to Americans that are still there alive today, 

e:u~~~~~;~~~ that Americans are still there are being 

normalization process, the fact that it may improve or 
relations, is not a consideration that we have in the field. 

we're in the field and we investigate a case, we try to be as 
as possible, and we have no consideration whatsoever con-

the normalization process or any other aspect of the politi­
in Vietnam. 
GRASSLEY. But you have to operate under it. 

Yes, sir. 
GRASSLEY. Let me ask you, Mr. Bell, but also anybody 

panel who wants to offer your judgment. This is in 
present policy, whether it takes several days to get coop­
whether it's the ultimate, or at least what you hope is a 

sit;uatio,n of l-day. How confident are you that during what­
you have to wait for the Vietnamese to give their okay, 
aren't hiding things or coaching people on what to say, in 

defense contractors used to do on defense fraud that I 

That's extremely difficult to estimate, sir. We work 
from leads, and based on our experience leads come from 
they come from witnesses that we meet in the field, and 

from documents. The witnesses can be evaluated on the 
then we can obtain information from refugees and in 
but not all cases confirm or deny what we've learned 
records and the witness testimony. 

~~~!~~,::,~. Just give me your gut feeling. Do you think 
IE are hiding things after you've notified them that 

go to a certain place, and that they're coaching people 
""ijlatiinsa'2 y? I mean, here you are, a 'person advising us as we're 
,.. . this. We've got to know what your gut feeling is out 

not Just what the official line is. 
B£:LL. ~hat would depend on the particular area that you're 

In, SIr. We fmd that once you leave Hanoi and get into the 
area it's a matter of the support of the province task 
province task teams are very efficient, very profes-
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sional, other province task teams are not. We have had 
where we feel that the witnesses were being coached and 
brought that to the attention of the Vietnamese. ' We 

Senator GRASSLEY. I'm done, Mr. Chairman. I guess rna be 
for, the be~efit of my colleagues on this Committee, I thi1k 
we re hearmg as a resu~t of Senator Brown's questioning 
response to my questIOning IS something I tried to point out 
day. 

We've go~ to be very skeptical. The word I'd like to 
to be skeptical what we're being led to believe by our G~~~~~ 
that the Vietnamese Government is heading toward being 
opera~lve, or what .we might think or hope the Vietnamese 
ment IS dOi,ng. I think we've got to separate rhetoric from 
I think we re .gettmg a picture here that they really aren't 
v.ery cooperative. If they are being cooperative, it's not in a 
timely fashIOn, so Cooperation means very little. 

I w,?uld also reemphasize, just in case there's an issue here 
the Vietnamese Government, I think they ought to know that 
would all welcome and would not hold past history against 
all If there was a dramatic change of practice on the 
Vietnamese Government for total cooperation along 
,,:here our people could go any place that they want to 
either the Vietnamese Government came up with an 
there who they previousl~ said was not there, that we ",nel'" 
look at It as an opportunity for punitive action against the 
namese Government, but that we would look at it as an oPpol-tm 
ty for a further opening of relations and normalization of relawllIII 

[Applause.] 
The CHAIRMAN. ~ell , let me say to my colleague, his 

now even more o~vlOusly, well taken, but it was well taken 
the applause. I thmk you ve got to kind of measure this and 
httle mOre comphcated. ' 

I reme~ber when I met with General Secretary Linh just at 
en? of. his . term as General Secretary, I raised that issue. I 
raised It With the new General Secretary Do Muoi, and I 
With Garnett Bell present and with the entire team present 
we met with the Vietnamese counterparts of the POW I MJA 

I said t~ the GeneTal Secretary, Mr. Secretary, unless 
~s Immedl.a~ capaCity to travel in-country, nobody's 
heve that It s a genuine, bona fide check on whether sornelbocly. 
there, because in a matter of hours you can lose somebody 
ly, SO there has to be a capacity for Americans to know that 
really was a check. 

Now he said-frankly, he had trouble understanding, 
wanted to ask some questions of Bill Bell about this. He had 
ble understanding why this issue was so serious because he 
yo~ know, I don't understand, Senator, why it is that now suddleD 
thiS Issue IS so serious for you, when in 1978 and 1979 when I 
negotiating with President Carter it was not even on the table, 
it wasn't. That's the reality. 

It didn't become that significant until 1980 1981 when it 
raised in the ~merican c~n5ciousness, and Bill, m'aybe 
late r add to thiS, but I thmk the Vietnamese have had diffi"u1''1. 
determining whether we were really serious about this issue 
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it was a moving of the goal posts, whether it represented 
r-"',n""icam kind of game that was being played. 

I think- and I think Bill and the others would agree-they 
to understand it and view it as being something serious 

·di~r"r.mt, so my hope is that there will be a follow-through on 
Do Muoi said and Secretary General Linh said, 

they will allow us to go anywhere in the country without 
and approval. . 
has to be measured against the fact that this is a com­

country with its military bases, and I suppose it's fair for us 
if we would allow a foreign entity with whom we had been 
to go anywhere they want in the United States, including to 

t 'Ducilea r facilities or our military bases, or whatever, so It Isn't, 
totally as simple as we want to believe it is, and I think 
to try to somehow work out a middle line, and maybe 
can tell us whether there is one. 

~~~~~~MCCAIN. Mr. Chairman, may I just make one comment, 
II to yours? I agree with what you say, but I think the 

made clear that there has been progress made and 
not deny that as far as the Vietnamese are concerned. 

same time, these witnesses can provide us with the specif­
that they have in order to carry out their jobs, and I think 

provide us with that, their specific requirements, we can 
to the Vietnamese, and if the Vietnamese honor those 

think it's significant. If they don't , then I think it's also 

CHAIRMAN. I thank the Senator. That's a very good point, 
I could ask the indulgence of the Committee just to add one 
to it, with respect to the records, the issue that Senator 
brought up, I think it is important that those records be 
that they be provided, and that that inquiry .go forward, be­

the discrepancy cases those records can m fact provide 
~~=~U;if~ of those cases without going out into the field, and 
[ for that is that those records may show a particular 

its activities and what happened to a specific individual. 
recently General Vessey was given, I believe, a set of 

that were extraordinary in their detail which provide huge 
into what may have happened to people in a particular 

I would th ink there has to be both, is the bottom line. 
GRASSLEY. Mr. Chairman, could I make one com-

1;;'t::'G~~~; Senator Grassley. 
~ On what Senator McCain just said? There 

has been progress made in the sense there's an office 
we have people t here, there's some dialogue going on that 
there before. We have a few days notice to do something 

maybe it wasn't done before. 
Vietnamese Government's desire is to frustrate what 

want, they can frustrate that even with the I-day's 
and yet it looks like progress to us. But with the communi­
the ability to coach people, the ability to move people 
that can be done in a 24-hour period of time. They have 
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still accomplished their goal, and it looks to us like 
being made, and that's what we're here to find out. 

We're here to find out what our Government knows, first 
about our prisoners, and then when we find out what OUr 
ment knows about prisoners, we then find out whether it's 
pursued adequately by the Vietnamese Government. But if the 
etnamese Government wants to frustrate this progress, they can 
it with a 24-hour notice, just like they can a few days' notice. 

The last thing I would say before I'm done, Mr. Chairman 
appreciate everything you've said, but I think you and I are ' 
cians. I don't think we want to think too muchpl~i,k~;.e,s~~i~~~~~~ 
we look at our effort of oversight. We are not 
mats. Part of the problem, I think, of this is 
niceties and the other quirks of diplomacy people 
really being honest and above-board and frank with each other. 

Senator MCCAIN. Mr. Chairman, a quick response. We are 
cians, and I think that the people here are best qualified to 
what the tools are they need to get the job done, and that's 
would rely on their recommendations as to how they think 
can best get the job done. 

I don't know if it's 24 hours, 2 hours, 20 minutes, or exactly 
those procedures are, but I would have a tendency and would 
Committee and the Congress would rely on their best jUl~grneJI 
who are the ones we're asking to carry out the job as to 
they need to get that job done, and I believe they're going to 
providing the Committee with those specific recommendations. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think a number of areas of inquiry have 
raised that we should pursue with this panel. I know 
Kassebaum is waiting patiently, and I thought we were on our 
in the transition from politicians to statesmen. Maybe we can 
that. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like 
take advantage of the expertise of all of the panel to pursue 
question of fraud and how pervasive it might be. 

When Secretary Cheney testified yesterday he mentioned a 
tograph that I think he said, it was found out then there 
Soviet baker and there were three people in it. When 
Vessey testified he said the Vietnamese officials will also 
that private Vietnamese citizens attempt to recover and 
American remains in the expectation of some sort of benefit. 

I wonder if you could comment a bit on this, whether there 
citizens who are holding some remains? Is the motivation fir,av,CII 
in both instances? Where there are potentially doctored 
graphs, how pervasive may it be? Can you shed any light on 
Mr. Bell? 

Mr. BELL. Yes, ma'am. I don't think for the most part the 
graphs and the remains are related . 

Senator KASSEBAUM. I realize that they are not. 
Mr. BELL. The photographs that we've seen, some are still 

investigation, some have been determined to have been extrElCtl"' 
from Soviet publications and so forth. 

The question of remains in the hands of Vietnamese citizens. ~ 
believe, that there are probably some remains in the hands of ptl" 
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citizens who expect to receive some kind of renumeration for 
efforts in recovering these remains. 

problem we have is that most of these remains were recov-
in an unprofessional manner because they were removed from 
sites. As General Vessey pointed out yesterday, there are vir­
nO crash sites left in Vietnam that have not already been 

':::~~~ba~n~;d~u;s~~cavenged due to the passage of time, due to the o. they need the metal. 
num,erOlus reports in our files that give the name, ad­

loc:atiion of people who have remains that are associated 
names. But we do not yet have a process. We have an 

process where in the course of our investigations, if we 
thlrou'gh one of the areas that is listed in our records as some­

remains, we are allowed by the Vietnamese to contact 
oersCln and attempt to obtain the remains. 

often than not the person wants money. And we are 
authc),-",e? to pay money because that is the policy of our Gov­

DR"'"I':: And we inform the person who claims to possess the re-
this policy. 

~~,~: KAssEBAUM. Mr. Gadoury, you work with the Refugee 
II program. Is this something that you have seen? 

GADOURY. Yes, ma'am, but specifically directed toward Lao 
~~~r~i,~nt1the camps in Thailand. The situation in Laos is a little 

experience since 1985 has been that in the first couple of 
it seemed that most people who were coming forward, wheth­

be refugees or people outside the camps, were coming for-
with basically two motives, two primary motives that we saw 
regular basis. One was the refugees inside the camps who 

that maybe by presenting information about MIA's or 
they could get some kind of special consideration for reset­

~e!~<, 
the other one was there were people both inside the camps 

outside the camps who were involved with the Lao resistance 
they that by somehow providing information to the U.S. 

they perceived the U.S. Government to feel im­
and that somehow might translate into support, either 
or direct, to Lao resistance efforts. These are primarily 
who are operating along the Thai border, back and forth 

the situation changed rather dramatically in 1987, especially 
some private groups were advertising rewards for the return 

Americans. Unfortunately, it seems that the word gets 
both through the news media in Thailand and from word 

,"!'uu,;n from person to person. It wasn't long before people were 
forward in large numbers who had heard through various 

that if you provided information, dog tags, bones that you 
be able to get part of this large reward that they had heard 

then we saw a dramatic increase in numbers of people who 
coming forward hoping they could get some kind of renumer­
Or rewards. Once in a while we would see dog tag reports 

across from Vietnam, across Laos, out through that chan­
had been handed off from Vietnamese to Lao to Thai. 
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But that was rather small. The cottage industry of dog tag 
was primarily from Vietnam, not so much from Laos. 

Senator KAssEBAUM. Well in that instance, my time is 
out, did you work with the private groups? Were the private 
there offering money? 

Mr. GADOURY. No, ma'am. 
Senator KASSEBAUM. Did you work with them? I thought 

said that word got out that they were offering money and that 
why large numbers starting saying they held remains? 

Do I misunderstand? 
Mr. GADOURY. No, ma'am. That was the origin or sense of 

ing that we were getting. 
Obviously, people would come forward to us with 

and would ask us about rewards. And the standard format Or 
tion may be that a Thai would come to see us and say they 
contacted by a Laotian, maybe their relative or a friend, and 
had remains in Laos. And they've heard that there's rewards 
they could then cross the border if we could certify we would 
reward. 

Senator KAssEBAUM. So I guess all three of you do not ne<:essaJ 
ly feel there is a network capitalizing on this in any way 
either with fraudulent photographs and/or trying to get 
from perhaps sayinlf they have remains? 

Colonel CoLE. Ma am, I think there is evidence of a netwc"k 
we discovered in our investigation along the 
border and in Cambodia in follow-up to the alleged 
vens, and Lundy photograph in July, August of this past year. 

We found evidence of a number of known individuals who 
worked in selling this kind of information before involved in 
pictures. And this was the group that we found the pictures out 
the Soviet publications on. 

However, we've been unable to follow-up with probably the 
leader of this group who has gone underground. He's a ceralnic 
merchant down in Pong Song. And on numerous trips to Calml~ 
I've talked this over with Senator Kerry before, we've been 
for this guy. We've asked the Thai authorities to help. We 
want him arrested necessarily. We just want him made avail~ 
for questioning. We think he's in Thailand someplace, but 
been unable to find him to follow-up on the activities of this 

Mr. GADOURY. If I may add to that, I think we've e~:~~l~e~~ 
and we've seen several small groups of people who have 
to try to fabricate or to look for information which they felt 
might be able to bring back and to somehow translate mto 
reward or some type of a payment. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Well it certainly is a cruel hoax. It 
seem to me that something-it is something we should be . 
of during these hearings and find a way to encourage that it be 
dressed in some way. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator, we are going to be looking very 
cally with staff, specific staff assigned to the entire hoax m(:tU"­
We will probably hav~, m;>ybe, even a se~arate set of helariing:s, 
pending on the commit~ sWishes regardmg that. . 

And we will be working closely With Carl Ford and Wlth the 
thorities involved in this in order to see if there are not ways 
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with this network and with the hoax effort. And we 
are. And we are going to work Wlth you on it. . . 

Sir, could I suggest that wh~n you make your ViSit 
and Cambodia, Laos, and Vietnam, that we maybe 

Tnlat"h"eu':!.Committee out to site 2 where we found four or five 
rings operating involved in picture and mformatu.'n 

to introduce you to the local enVironment, Sir. 
help. 

Thank you very much. 
l\.1''';'''''':T~h''a'·nk you very much. . 

~~~~~ decided to do it, but it wants good hehcopters. 
Reid. . 
REID. Thank you, Mr. Chal!man. . 

the American pubhc IS concerned. That IS why we 
=~~i~~~~i hearings. ., t' asking, did any of you have !iny miorma IOn. or 

know'le<lge or belief that there were Amencans ahve m Vlet­
Operation Homecoming terminated? 

Yes, sir. ? 
REID. You do believe there were. 

Yes, sir. 
REID. The other gentlemen? 
CoLE. No, sir. 

"'Wl.JU'U . No, sir. h t base 
Would you tell me, Mr. Bell, upon w a you 

~ st.!te:m'OW~!e'·Zll sir at the time of the POW release, I don't think 
ha'rd ';vidence to indicate that. 
after we began to interview refugees and based on 

~'res,tigl.ti(>ns that we've conducted in the field and overall, I 
can say that with certainty now. . h' ~ 

REID. And you can supply to the Committee w at m or­
you have at your disposal that would gIVe us that certam-

BELL. Yes, sir. h th t uld REID. How many examples do you ave a you co ... -c-;---: 
Committee? h . 

I would have to check the records on t at, sir. . 
ltns,tor REID. Would be it 6 or 12 or 20? I am not pmmng you 

to an exact number, just a generahzed figure. 
BELL. Possibly 10 or less, sir. . ' 

REID. And you will spend some t~me m the ~ear future 
your materials and give us that mformatIOn . 
Yes, sir. . 

.... !!"tiP<! material provided to the Committee.] . 
Next question. Prior to Operation Ho",!ecommg. or 

time thereafter do any of you gentlemen have mformation 
there could hav~ been or there were Americans transferred to 

other than Laos, Cambodia, or Vietnam, the Soviet 
some other place? 

~:l~~~:ll~:~:. No, sir. 
.:: No, sir. . . B t 

I don't think there's any hard eVidence of that, Sir. u 
~1k188ilbil,ity does exist. 
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The morticia!" he gave very good testimony, whicH I think 
entire communIty of the POW I MIA community considers as 
b!e. An~ he also provided testimony about at least two other . 
vlduals In addition to Mr. Garwood that he saw and the 
those individuals ~as not been determined for the pastP~'re''''w;en,oe 
There IS a possibility that their location has been moved. 

Senator REID. Again, Mr. Bell, in addition to the other work 
I haye asked you to do, If you would supply to the Committee 
detailed mformatlon you have regarding those two or three 
examples that may exist in relation to the transferral that I 
asked? 

Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. 
[The information referred to follows:] 

The message reg~rding Garnett Bell 's testimony to the Senate Select Co,nmitt. 
on POW IM~ Affairs a.nd the Mortician's file now in the process of being 
to the CommIttee contam detailed information requested by Senator Reid . 

Senator REID. The last question in this line of questions 
have. Do an:r of you. gentlemen have any information that 
are people ahve now In Southeast Asia? 

Mr. BELL. No, sir. 
Mr. GADOURY. No, sir. 
Colonel CoLE. No, sir. But I don't think we can deny the possii)iJi. 

ty, given the fact that we have a number of unresolved IIv·e-s'i2:IIt. 
Ing reports. ~d I hate ~ use the term gut but 
been, If you Will, out of thiS Committee of three jO:h.n:ny.corJl8,. 
lately to this issue, having been assigned to this 
August 1990, I don't think we can close the door, sir. 

Senator REID. Your gut reaction is then? 
Colonel CoLE. That there's somebody or someone or several 

bers of people ~ssibl.y living fI;eely, if you will, in that categol'J 
eIther In Laos or In V,etnam" 

Senator REID. 'rhis then is along the lines of our first wilon",~ 
when we started ye.sterday, Secretary Cheney saying that 
not know, but anytllD':' there is a live sighting he would as';UflM! 
th~re could be something to that. And he was going to do 
thmg he could through you gentlemen and others to determine 
in fact, that is the case. 

Do you agree wi~h Secretary Cheney's statement? 
Mr. BELL. Yes, SIT. 
Mr. GADOURY. Yes, sir. 
Colonel CoLE. Yes, sir. 
Senator REID. Secretary Cheney is a lot like we are, thoug/J. He 

does not know a great deal, not having been on the ground, not 
having worked. as yo~ each have. You have spent years of your life 
working on th,s one ISSue, about which the Committee is just no" 
getting educated. 

So you understand that not only Secretary Cheney, but each r! 
uS has to rely on people like you who are the experts to do thll 
work for us. Do you all acknowledge that? 

Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GADOURY. Yes, sir. 
Colonel CoLE. Yes, sir. 
Senator REID. My question, then, is one similar to one Senator 

McCain asked, and there could have been other Committee Mem-

249 

that asked the question. What you need to tell us is what 
could we, the U.S. Government, do to help you do a better 

Mr. Gadoury? . 
GADOURY. Sir, in relation t? Laos .. I thmk the .fundamental 

especially in terms of investigating hve slghtlngs, d,s­
is a matter of access. 

·be·vorld that it is a matter of having the resources in coun­
do job that we need. Of course, the most obvious example 
is t his helicopter issue, which is being worked on, trymg to 

solution to solve that. 
in terms of being able to get real time access to sites 
we need to work toward. And, obviously, in the case of 

IoDlet llwlTelg only this year begun to investigate these discrep-
and photo allegations. And of cours~, it has to be a de­

)pnlen,tal process. And it has to be a process In whICh both SIdes 
to trust each other more. We're moving toward that, but we 

obviously have a long way to go. .. 
Ian"I.nr REID. Mr. Chairman, I know the red hght IS on. Could 

members complete their answer? Colonel Cole? 
CoLE. Sir, my comments are ditto M;r. Ga.doury. But I 

also add that we had in my little unit, we re bemg mcreased 
from 9 authorized, I have 8 on hand, to 18; we're getting 9 

DIA has been very supportive and we're going to be getting 
people. 
what I'm standing fast on and I'm receiving the proper sup-

from my superiors is, I want people who are qualified. Some­
in this business, particularly at least as far as the U.S. 
in my personal experience, language is treated as a storable 

pmmo«iit:y. language ability. If a guy is going to be a Vietnamese 
for me he dammed well better be able to go out there and 
and debrief, or I flat won't take him. 
a case about 2 weeks ago where I was supposed to be as­

someone on temporary duty. I engaged him in a phone call 
found out he had a III level in the language. I turned that 
around and I got the proper support. But what I'm saying .now 

going to get those nine people, but they better be quahfi,:,d 
And with those people, we II be able to perform our mls-

~'nator REID. Mr. Bell? 
BELL. I feel basically like Colonel Cole does,. sir. , . 
have the potential in our office m HanoI. We ve been In­

we will have a possible expansion and I hope also to. get 
!I!I~ified personnel who are highly skilled and language-tramed 

years of experience in investigation and case analysis. I don't 
When this expansion will take place, , . . 

I und.~rstarld that the Hanoi office will be working full-time on a 
on the discrepancy cases. And we' re very anxious to get 

·ltIlrLO<i on that. 
Senator REID. Thank you a lot, Mr. Chairman. Great paneL 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Reid. 
Mr. Bell, with respect to the observation you made about people 

alive, did you communicate that at that time in any way? 
BELL. I don't understand, sir. 

I 
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The CHAIRMAN. Whe~ you say you believed, you were then' 
telhgence and. an .officlal observer of this process, corn!Ct')-' 
made a determmabon that you thought people were alive 
. Mr . . BELL. vye had information of Americans being held 

bme,. Sir, but It was not correlated to any specific individual 
ensumg years through refugee interviews and through . 
we've investigated in the field, I think we've been able to 
some of the information that we had at that time to speciifip 
yid,:,,,:ls. And not only. have we c",rr~lated these reports 
mdlvlduals, we have mcluded thiS ill the investigation PTlJCeBR 
Vietnam. And we have gone to the Vietnamese and to 
those sites. 

The CHAIRMAN. And when you say in the ensuing years are 
talking about recently? ' 

Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. I'm talking about, from the standpoint of 
gee interviewing, over the past, I guess, 9 years or 10 
over the-from the standpoint of the investigation process in 
nam since September 1988. 

The CHAIRMAN . You have been able to correlate it and 
it. 

Back then you had information that they were 
And you are talking about what? 1975 through 1979 or . 

Mr. BELL. 1973, 1974, and 1975 we had reports saying that 
cans were still being held, but they were unconfirmed. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now do you know whether or not superiors 
you and the Government in Washington had reason to 
those reports at that time? 

Mr. BELL. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. You do not know that? 
Mr. BELL. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know whether or not any 

made to follow-up on those reports at that time? 
Mr. BELL. Yes, sir, there were some efforts made. But due to 

situation, the evacuation and so forth, and we lost access to 
~ountry and we weren't able to pursue those until we began 
mterVlew process when refugees began to flee the country in 
1980. 

The CHAIRMAN. You say the numbers were somewhere in the 
cinity of 10 or less, approximately. Is that accurate? 

Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was this in Vietnam or in Laos? 
Mr. BELL. Vietnam and in Cambodia, sir, along the Ca,mlJOdlll 

border. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were there any efforts that you have 

ed In to conduct rescue missions of people in Vietnam 
Iy held individuals or sites? 

Mr. BELL. Is this during the wartime years, sir? 
The CHAIRMAN. No, post-wartime. 
Mr. BELL. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. None at all. Do you know of any efforts the 

ernment supported or otherwise that involved an incursion 
Vietnam for rescue purposes? 

Mr. BELL. Not Vietnam, no, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were there such efforts in Laos? 
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BELL Yes, sir. 
CHA;RMAN. Were they Government supported by the United 

I'm not sure if you would term these rescue operations 

Reconnaissance? Would you term them recon-

That would probably be a better description. Yes, sir. 
Cl-IAIRMlAN. What period of time would those have taken 

BELL. 1981, sir. 
CHAIRMAN. Now in terms of the frustration that Senator 

talked about, are you experiencing what you would inter­
willful frustration by the Vietnam~se now of your efforts? 

BELL. No, sir. I've been deahng WIth the Vietnamese for 
while. I've just now, after all these years, been /OIble to ' get .a 

w",r!<jin!! relationship with them. But the frustratIOn factor IS 
that great because it's anticipated. 

generally speaking on this is~ue, I. think the Vietnamese 
now today are just as far along m thiS Issue as they chose to 

CHAIRMAN. Does that mean they could chose to be further 

Yes, sir. 
l,~~~~;~~ We can come back to that. 
I to Bob Garwood, have you had occasion to talk to 

yi~~tn'.m~se about the Garwood case? 
BELL. Just briefly, sir. . 
CHAIRMAN. Have you been able to draw any conclUSions 

about the circumstances under which Bob Garwood was 

According to the Vietnamese, sir, he initially came 
as a POW and decided to remain. The camp where he was 
due to our field activities in Vietnam, we've been able to as­

that there were 32 foreigners in that camp, including 
Americans. 

Garwood apparently dropped out of sight around 1969. The 
who were held with him had no idea of his whereabouts 

began to show up in the reeducation camp. During that 
began to receive reports about an American who ~as oper­

'.s'.n.!ralto:r, repairing vehicles, basically using hiS skills, Eng-
to read the technical manuals and put togeth­

~~don.oo American equipment and repair it. 
some analysts within the DIA believed that that 

Uo""'ood .. But it couldn't be confirmed. And finally we did get 
"!Jugees who were able to look at a photograph of Garwood 

he came out, and then we began to get confirmations 
I~tions. 

just ask you gentlemen when are you returning in coun­
know when you are going back? 

Sir, we're here, speaking for myself, as long as you 
us. But tentatively we're planning to go back this weekend. 
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. The CHAIR:"AN. We do not want to interrupt. I know you 
Important mISSIOn that IS coming up and we want you to be 
do that. 

But I would like, since we cannot obviously do everything 
open seSSIOn, I would lIke you to make yourselves available 
over perhap~ this afternoon and even tomorrow so we Can 
greater detaIl on some aspects of this while you are here. 
obVIously when we come over there will be more OPIPDliu.nity. 

Mr. GADOURY. Sir, I'm scheduled to leave with two of the 
relatives to fly back to Thailand and Laos tomorrow. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will do it this afternoon in 
you, Mr. Gadoury. 

Senator Smith . 
. Se~ato~ SMITH. M~. Bell, y~u have obviously seen an awful 

hve-slghtmg reports m your bme. 
I am trying to f~us on t)1e ones t~at you are focusing on 

whIch I know rou dId not gIVe a specIfic number, you said 
mately 10 mdlVIduals. What was so different about those 
that you saw to make you believe or you feel the eVldellce 
mented that those 10, Or roughly 10, were in fact 
versus all the other reports which alleged the same 
there has not been a great deal of credence put in those 

What makes you focus on these specific ones? Why did you 
those 10? 

Mr. BELL. Well, basically, sir, because of the locations. 
course of the investigation in cases led to those particular 
bons. And they were confirmed to have camps in those areas. 
name associations. 

Senator SMITH. Would you define that as hard evidence 
than opinion? 

Mr. BELL. That's hard to put a definition on that, sir. 
For the purposes of an investigation in the field I fmd it 

hard evidence. 
Senato,r S.M!TH. To your knowledge are any of those 10, 

they be mdlvlduals by name or just a group, are any of thoee 
called 10 that you are referring to now, discrepancy cases? By 
crepancy cases I mean those cases that General Vessey has 
before him? 

Mr. BELL. I think so, sir, yes. 
Senator SMITH. Do you think or do you know? Do you know 

sure? 
Mr. BELL. I think two, sir. 
Senator SMITH. Two of them, but not all of them? 
Mr. BELL. Not all of them. 

. Senator SMITH. You said you feel very certain. You 
hve Americans. I want to make sure, I believe I understood 
but I want to make sure it is clear for the record. 

You referred to captive Americans, not deserters, correct? 
Mr. BELL. Right, sir. I beg your pardon, sir. Now there may 

question as to the status of two of those individuals and I'm 
sure if it's deserter or what the exact status is. ' 

The CHAIRMAN. Are th~ the two discrepancy cases? 
Mr. BELL. One of them IS discrepancy, sir. 
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t ~i0;1~~::::i~ that further. I think it may be a combination of 
;. and one may be a deserter status while the other is 

_ep,mcy case. 
to~si;~~r~,~A~.ni~y;,:,of you can answer this that wishes. 
n that was referred to, is there any evidence 

this misinformation that is being put out around the 
folks spend too much time having to deal with, 
any evidence, anything we can link that back to 

Vlletrlarne,,,, or the Lao as being the originators of the 
ofornoatio,n'! 

GADOURY. Sir, I haven't seen any evidence to that effect in 
It seems like it's normally done at the individual level or, 
said earlier, small groups of people who have conspired to 

luf~lctll~e something. 
SMITH. Have any of you ever seen actual money, hard 

exchanged in return for any of this information? 
. No, sir. 

GA, D<l'U" Y. Sir, I've not seen any money, although I have had 
who have come to me and have told me that they purchased 

for example, or dog tags from someone else. . 
cases like that they refuse to turn over remams because 

"'lllt~ to get their money back at least. 
SMITH. The three of you and certainly your predecessors 

have the most frustrating jobs, as I analyze what you are 
on a day to day basis you are analyzing reports, live-sight-

. POlis, past and present, regarding whether or not these re-
are accurate or valid in terms of live American prisoners of 

you really, because you cannot get total access, as I believe 
Grassley or Senator Brown pointed out, because you 

get total access to the country, there is really no way that 
be absolutely certain. And I will leave sources and meth­
for a moment. But to the best of your knowledge-let me 
the question. 
best of your knowledge, there is no absolute certainty, 

exception of the 10 that I will leave out that Mr. Bell re­
for a moment, with those exceptions there is no absolute 
to t he confirmation of any of those reports that you have 
you have been in your positions. Is that correct? 
CoLE. That is correct, sir. 

_aulT SMITH. Let me just ask you in terms of definition for evi­
evidence. 

trB,ve.led to Laos and I came out as a U.S. Senator and told 
I personally interviewed an American prisoner of war. He 
his name, he gave me enough information that would es­

. that he clearly was the individual he said he was, in your 
U1 your opinion, Mr. Gadoury, is that evidence of a live 

prisoner in Laos? 
Sir, as an interviewer, I probably tend not to 

~~,~~~~I~te~~ But I would try to get everything that you have 
~ it and then send it back to the analysts and let them 

there to analyze it. 
'ormB,llv the procedure is that once the initial report is made, 

be a follow-up interview. 
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Senator SMITH. In other words, if I, as a U.S. Senator told 
that I personally talked to an American prisoner of war' and 
you all the information, you would have to move that to 
other analyst? 

Mr. GADOURY. Sir, as a U.s. Senator then I would say as a 
you have more credibility than some person who just Cron« -, 
Mekong River last night. 
Sen~tor SMITH. What I am trying to establish here is h 

dence IS. ~nd what y,?u are telling me is that is not accep;b~! 
dence on Its o,,:"n ment, that anyone of us, a U.S. Senator, Who 
th~y saw a pnsoner of war 10 Laos, I want a straight anlSW@' 
thiS, you are saY10g 10 terms of your evidential standards 
would not be acceptable. Is that correct? 

Mr. GADOURY. As the interviewer, I wouldn't make that 
natIOn. Although certainly the course that the interview 
take would be dependent on my own personal evaluation 
person who was providing the evidence. 

Senator SMITH. Where we go from there to establish that as 
dence? What else do you need? 

Mr. GADOURY. Well, some of the normal procedures­
Senator SMITH. I would like specifics, what, what do we need? 
Mr .. GAI?OURY. Well, we use polygraph, we have used polygra 

machmes 10 the past. 
. Senator SMITH. OK, I passed the polygraph three times 

~11,;?es. And Senator Brown is with me. Then, what? Is that ' 

Mr. GADOURY. I don't have the definition of what's acceptable. 
Senator SMI:H .. Can somebody answer? 
M.r. BELL. SIr, 10 the field we're dealing strictly with raw 

matlOn and field analysis. 
. Senator SMITH. I am over my time, but I want an answer 
Just want to establish what evidence is. 

In other words, Senator Brown and Senator Smith both 
five polygraphs, said we have seen an American prisoner in 
and you have not yet told me that that is accepted evidence. I 
an answer yes or no. Is that evidence of a prisoner of war in 

Mr. BELL. I would say that would be evidence sir. You're 
American citizen. You give us a statement. I would say that is 
dence. 

Senator SMITH. Mr. Cole? 
Colonel COLE. Evidence, sir. 
Mr. GADOURY. Sir, it's evidence. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Kohl arrived and he has not 

chance to question. So I would like to let Senator Kohl go and 
we will go back to the other order. 

Senator KOHL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Bell, you said in response to a question from Senator 

baum that you knew of people in Vietnam who claimed that 
had remains but wanted money for them. 

Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. 
Senator KOHL. What have we done about that? 
Mr. BELL. We have approached the Vietnamese for as!;ist8IlIi! 

And the Vietnamese have informed us that there is no ~'~'l'''' 
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that they can obtain the remains because they also have a pro­
that they do not pay for remains. 

KOHL. That sounds like---
The Vietnamese have suggested a program where we 

examine remains with our anthropologists in the Hanoi 
And if the remains are identified as an American, then that 
be paid a specific amount of money to reimburse him for his 

KOHL. Why have we not followed through on that? 
BELL. This has been reported, sir. But it is U.S. Government 
that although we willingly receive information and remains 
to be American, we do not make payment. 

KOHL. And so for that reason we have not followed 
For that reason we have not followed through on the 

of the people who say they have remains but want to be 
them? Because we will not pay any money for remains, 

we have not been able because of our policy, to find a 
through on that? 

BELL. We followed numerous reports down to a person who 
to have remains. But they are unwilling to turn over the re­
without payment. So the remains are still in their posses­

sir. 
KOHL. And we have made no demand of the Vietnamese 

inILIlI,ent that they see to it that those remains are turned over 

BELL. Most of these particular t:eports· have not even been 
yet, sir. Most of these reports are classified. Most of 

reports were collected by the JCRC and refugee camps. Some 
people have been willing to allow their name to be used, 
the people have asked that they contact the individual, 
officials contact the individual in Vietnam, but to not ra­
person's name as being someone who acted as an interme-

the few reports that we have addressed, we have gotten little 
from the Vietnamese. We have had some success in ob­

:;\ri.~~::~~s which were confiscated by public security person-

~OHL. Well, i~ seems to me in terms of our responsibility 
familIes that are 1Ovolved, it seems to me the sort of a situa­

which families here in this country feel that we are not 
I ~~~~~~ for them. 
• claims to have remains and is prepared to turn them 

whatever payment and we say we will not do that and we 
do that, then it is not hard for me to understand and I sup­

to understand how anguished families would be over 
a condition that we attach to obtaining remains. 
Yes, SIr. I understand how the families feel. But I un­

the people in Vietnam, because in the past we did have a 
program during the time the war was going on. 

,.ntll the time that Saigon fell there was a program for pay­
he ~ple know that. And the people feel that if they wait 
CondItIons return to normal again, that there will again be 
program for payment. 
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Senator KOHL. Why do we not deal through the Vietnamese 
ernment and let them handle the question, but obtain 
mains for us on behalf of the families involved? 

Mr. BELL. Because U.S. Government policy says we do not 
for remains. 

Senator KOHL. Let Vietnam pay for the remains. 
The CHAIRMAN. The Vietnamese counter-argument to that 

be that they have 200,000 MIA's of their own and they ca nnot 
get their remains. And they do not have the money. So yOU 
into, we have been through that a little bit with them. 

The problem you also get is that once money enters into 
equation, there are so many bones in Cambodia, Vietnam, and 
that are extraordinarily hard to distinguish between foreign, . 
enous, animal, whatever that you will have then created an 
tive for any kind of bone to be masqueraded. And it becom'i!t 
major problem. 

So I think the policy has been reviewed. And many people 
that it is a tough situation. I think the Senator is on the 
track by insisting, though, that the government of Vietnam 
to be called on to help those individuals be forthcoming. 
think that is absolutely a good point. 

Senator KOHL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator McCain. 
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Let us try and clear up this issue a second about what is 

sive or not. It is not up to you to make the decision as to 
the testimony of two Senators who were polygraphed as correct 
not? Is that correct? It is not in your area of re,sp<~m;i~ilit.y. 

Colonel COLE. Sir, you are 100 percent correct. In the ml;eUIS"'!' 
information report format it clearly states on the rej!??,rr. _.~I~!,.!'!. 
is not just in the POW IMIA business. This is in 
reporting system world-wide. This is not evaluated 

Senator MCCAIN. And the fact is, from the years 
you all have had in the business, if two Senators did 
and passed polygraphs, that it would be accepted by 
as conclusive evidence. I mean, let us face reality. So I 
is a legitimate question as to what constitutes evidence 

But to say that evidence of two Senators who were polyg:ra]P.bI! 
would not be accepted by the DIA as conclusive evidence, 
is just inaccurate. 

Let me go back again because Mr. Bell has raised a very 
issue. 

Mr. Gadoury and Colonel Cole, you do not believe that 
Americans alive at the conclusion of the war, the United 
volvement in IndoChina, is that correct, from your previous 
ment? . g 

Mr. GADOURY. I'm not saying I don't believe that. I'm saym 
have not personally seen any evidence of that. 

Colonel CoLE. My opinion is identical. 
Senator MCCAIN. Neither of you have seen any evidence 

would convince you? 
Colonel CoLE. No, sir. . 
Senator MCCAIN. But Mr. Bell who obviously has his experIences. 

which are of great value, does believe. 
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11 I would like to get a little specific. Outside of McKinley 
Be 'you give me one example, specifically, of a case you be-
can l' ? American was a Ive. . 't h 

Yes, sir. But I'm not sure if we should diSCUSS I ere. 
IVlL.Vfl.,n. OK. But you can? 

Yes, sir. f t' b t C MAN Senator this will not come out 0 your Ime, u 
. Ht:~cted 'staff to ~pend some time with M~. Bell, Mr. Ga­
l~~d company before they go back. And we Will go through a 
deposition. h' 1 

MCCAIN. Mr. Bell, let me also make t IS C ear. . 
period of time you have not seen any hard eVidence 

couple-year post-war period. Is that correct? 
I really can't remember, Sir. . 

MCCAIN. In other words,. say m the last 7 years, have 
hard evidence that mdlcates to you--

sir. t h u When was the most recen case were yo 
l'eHv"idJ'e"nu,c~ that has led you to believe Americans are 

B ELL. It's a combination of. evidence, sir. 
McCAIN. The latest bemg~ 

A combination of reportmg. 
. The latest report being this year, last year, the 

' befOr<~? Possibly in the last 3 or 4 years, I would say. I would 
the report up. . 

MCCAIN. The last. 3 ~r 4 years you ha;e seen some eVI-
that Americans are alIve m Southeast ASIa.. . 
BELL. That were alive, sir. I don't have any eVidence Amen-

alive now. . . d? 
MCCAIN. But were alive durmg that post-war peno . 

B N . that the report was receIved durmg that ELL. 0, Sir, 

MCCAIN. During which P!'riod? 
The last 3 or 4 years, Sir. . 

MCCAIN. The last 3 or 4 years you have reason to belIeve 
Was Americans still alive? 
BELL. That were alive, sir. 

MCCAIN. When? 
. After the POW release, sir. 

McCAIN. For how long? . 3 
BELL. I'm unable to determine that, sir. POSSIbly 2 years, 

MCCAIN. And obviously this information was relayed up 
of command? 

. Yes, sir. h th 
. Is it your view that the reason w. Y ere was 

r:;;m~i,:~~;~p~:u~:rs~uit of this hard evidence as you believed It to be 
was due to mindset to debunk a feeling that we want to 

whole war behind us and we do no want to look at these 

it a combination of that and the fact that the United 
basically was out of the area, as you mentlOned earher, as of 
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1975,. and did not ~ave the ability to pursue the evidence that 
descrIbed? Or was It any other factors besides that? 

Mr. BELL. No, sir. We're still pursuing those reports. 
Senator MCCAIN. At the time, why did we not pursue 

the time? 
Mr. BELL. Because ~he information ~as inadequate and We 

not have access to VIetnam at that time to begin the tn,,,,,,,,,, 
tions. 

Senator McCAIN. Do you believe there were any other 
Mr. BELL. No, sir. 
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you. I look forward to discussing the 

formatIOn that you have about this particular incident. 
By the way, Mr: Bell, how much of your time is taken up in 

office tn HanOI wIth people who come in off the street and 
have thIs evidence, I have this information and I would like 
It or not, that you believe is just because they have other 
than to try to give you information which is necessary to 
this issue? 

Mr. BELL. That's difficult to say, sir, because we have active 
ods and inactive periods. During the time that we've been 
people who have that type of information are becoming 
aware of our presence and the number of people coming to 
office has increased. 
~e've had live-sighting reports. We have also had reports of 

matn~ and graves and crash sites. And several of these reports 
associated WIth vahd names and identification media, 1.0. 
dog tags, what have you. And our forensic anthropologist has 
amined the remains and made a summary report on that and 
tatned those remains to be reviewed jointly and possibly 
back to CIL-HI for further examination. 

The people who claim to have the remains in their homes or 
the outlying provinces are similar to the same situation that I 
?ussed earlier with Senator Kohl. They will not bring the 
tn, th.e entire r,:,matns tn, ~nless they receive some type of 
neratlOn for theIr expenses Incurred as they call it. 

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. GADOURY. May I add something to that? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Mr. GADOURY. In terms of Laos, we get a great number of 

who bring information in. A lot of it as far as we can tell does 
correlate. Usually there are dog tag names associated with it, 
not credible information usually, because the dog tag name is 
name that is on the list. 

There are a smaller subset of people who bring 
whIch looks hke they probably have been to a crash site 
probably have taken remains away from the crash site 
them someplace else in hiding until such time as they can 
mine who might be paying this reward or they might be able 
cash these remains in. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just say, I am sure I speak for the 
mittee, .and I do not mean to be. presuI?ptuous in saying 
the notIOn that you know who IS holdIng remains and that 
remains are being held pending some payment is unacceptable. 
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learly the government of Vietnam and our Government 
C sit down and talk about this and resolve that. I think all 

feel that the government of Vietnam h~ an obligation 
has accepted this issue as a humanItarIan Issue whIch 

Dti.nually hear, to see that for humanitarian reasons those re­
returned without any further demand for payment. And 

pv,enlbcKfy would feel that very strongly with respect to the 
the evidence. . 

time period, I would like to just try to get somethIng 
in my mind just very quickly, Senator, let me a~k thIS 
Secretary Kissinger wrote a letter on 2/1173 ~n whIch the 

States promised to pay for post-war r,:,constructlOn In North 
$3.25 billion over 5 years. OperatIOn Homecommg took 

month later, 2 months later, March of 1973. A month after 
Senate voted to bar aid to North Vietnam unless Congress 

And there was Congressional opposition to the aid. 
later the Defense Department issued a statement, quote, 

are no more prisoners in Southeast Asia. They are all 
Now I take it that you are saying, Mr. Bell, that you dis­

with that fmding, that statement of the Defense Department 
according to you. Is that right? 

BELL. Yes, sir. . 
CHAIRMAN. And is it in that sequence of time that you be-

10 or so people, there was evidence that they were stIli 

BELL. Subsequent to the POW release, yes, sir. 
CHAIRMAN. Senator Brown. 

BROWN. Thank you. Mr. Gadoury, I did not want to 
credibility of Senators. I was hoping we would have 
little firmer to focus on. 
want to revisit your comment to see if I can get a 

understanding of it. Am I to understand that you have not 
statements from people who were eye witness accounts 

are POW's left in Southeast Asia? 
Sir, I've talked to many people, hundreds of refu­

peop.Le outside the camps, along the borders, travelers, what 
have been a lot of those cases that have related to 

sUlri,,,, with maybe remains associated, maybe not. And 
have been a number of hearsay stories, probably a fairly 
number of hearsay accounts of MIA/ POW's. 

in my 6112 years in Bangkok, probably only two or three 
that I've talked to directly who have given me what they 
to be first-hand information about POW's in Laos. And tnis 

~. =, ___ to add, before Stony Beach was brought into Bangkok 
was a period of time where I was the primary inter­

person pursuing the information relative to Laos 
~ '.~u"l1o as a full-time job. 

BROWN. You say you have seen a couple, but that is 

\i,melu.tY. Yes, sir. But I need to add to that that those 
pursued, they were re-interviewed, they were poly­

and they were determined after that whole process not to 
Credible information. 
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Senator BROWN. I take it what we are seeing is those several 
flunked the polygraph test or could not be confirmed by the 
graph test. 

Mr. GADOURY. One person I was directly involved with, he 
lutely flunked the test, did not pass the test. There was de,cept.;; 
clearly indicated. The other person in which I particip,at.'<l 
polygraph, the test was neutral and it was determined 
fact, I was there as he was switching his story almost 180 
but the polygraph was straight. He had some difficulties, I 
his own mind determining what was true and what was not 
And the bottom line was he was not a credible witness. 

Senator BROWN. Near as I can tell we do not have polygraphs 
the Senate. 

One of the areas I thought might be worth following up is 
have had some folks who were refugees from Laos related to 
Hmong tribesmen. And as I understand, they not only played a 
nificant role in the conflict, but there is also a fair number of 
who are refugees in Thailand. Have you had occasion to talk to 
number of those? 

Mr. GADOURY. Yes, sir. Many of the people I've talked to 
been Hmong refugees. 

Senator BROWN. The ones we have talked to indicate that it 
fairly common belief among at least the refugees that they 
that there were Americans held in Laos. Have you heard the 
thing? 

Mr. GADOURY. Sir, I've talked to a few Hmong who have 
me information about Caucasians in Laos. And generally 
people, the information that has been provided by those people 
been later correlat.'<l to possible sightings of Soviets in the 
around Xiang Khouang, the airfield up at Point Savon for ~Ad""",,, 
where there are known to have been Soviet advisors, things 
that. 

I have never talked to a Hmong person who gave me 
information or definite information about an American, no, 

Senator BROWN. So you have heard the hearsay, but you 
not been able to check it out? . 

Mr. GADOURY. We have checked out every person that 
talked to--every person that we've talked to, gotten in~orn1atlioQj 
it's been reported and followed-up on if necessary. 

Senator BROWN. I am not sure which one of you might be 
appropriate one to respond, Colonel or Mr. Bell, but in a numt>er.~ 
publications there has been a recounting of the activities 
etnamese government following the French-Indonesian co.nfllct , 
suggestion that indeed they held back French POW's in 
est of gaining payment of some kind. In fact, there was sugg,estiOP 
that there was payment. _~ 

As far as you know, is that an accurate account? Did they inde­
hold back POW's expecting payment? 

Colonel CoLE. I can't answer the question, sir. I 

Mr. BELL. They had several Frenchmen who remained, but I'" 
not sure of the status and I don't know of any payment that wafJ 
made but there were Quite a few Frenchmen that remained the'" 
until the early 1970's. 
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BROWN. Are you aware of them being held against their 

BELLB~~~~r. So ' none of you have any knowledge of that 
that's been printed in a nu'!'ber of areas? , 

CoLE. I've seen the articles, SIr, but I Just can t speak for 

B OWN You all have varying degrees of contact with the 
ob~iouslY among the three .of you, a great deal ~f contact. 
ever picked up a su~gestlon by a representative of the 

Government that 10 exchange for p~Y!"ent of some 
a trade of some kind they might be wllhng to release 

CoLE. No, sir. 
No, sir. k' d l'k th t? BROWN. Not even suggestions of any 10 • ea. 
No, sir. 

CoLE. No, sir. h' th t Id b BROWN. That there might be somet 109 a cou e 
would result in POW's? 

None whatsoever, sir. .' I 
What kind of feedback do you get 10 lOforma 

Vietnamese that you meet in the field in terms of 

The general feedback we get f~om the Vietnamese in 
~~l"~e~:'~~:i,,'\ the live-sighting issue, Sir, .~ that there are no " rt"[ll.LI"'~. in Vietnam, without questIOn. 

BROWN. in the Laos area?, . . 
GADOURY. Yes, sir. The officials that I ve worked w.th 10 

generally very forthcoming and helpful to the extent they 
feeling is that they are very sincere and try to help us, as 

permission from their own Government and once an 
_nellt has been made to carry out a field operatIOn. . 

BROWN. If that's the case, why the reluctance on theIr 

allow ac"8;:, I think that's something that would be ad­
at a higher level. I'm talking about at the operational level, 

decision has been made and agreement made between the 
Lao Government. 

BROWN. Thank you. . 
~'::k~~~:{~~~; Thank you, Senators. ~nator, let me Just say for 
III purposes we will wrap th.s panel up not too lon,g 

will then move to the veterans' perspective, and .t s 
start with the families right after lunch, ?r shortly 
so we will get to the families almost ,!"medlately thiS 
know I'm flipping things around a b.t, but If people 

us, I think that would allow us to have the sequence 

REID. Mr. Chairman, could you tell us, are you going to 
lunch or not? , 

We will break for lunch. It snow 12 noon. I 
need ro finish this round and then have the veterans' per­
and then, depending on when we br~ak" we wIll. most 

come back at 2 p.m. and either begin With the famlhes or 
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shortly thereafter move to families and then wind up with the 
panel, Mr. Nagy and company. 

Senator Grassley. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Bell, has there ever been any evidence of the Vietnam 

ernment directing any misinformation program on the POW 
issue? 

Mr. BELL. I think you'd have to check with the DIA special 
for that, sir. 

Senator GRASSLEY. What you're saying is, you don't know of 
Mr. BELL. Not any confirmed. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Or it would be wrong for you to tell us 
Mr. BELL. A combination of both, sir. I don't have any cOlntilrJI 

tion of that, and that's not my area. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Do you know if there's any evidence of 

even though .you can't confirm? 
Mr. BELL. I believe the DIA POW I MIA outfit may have some 

dence of that, sir, but you'd have to check with them. 
Senator GRASSLEY. For all of you on the panel-let me start 

that end of the panel so you don't think I'm only directing 
thing toward Mr. Bell. What recommendations would any of 
give that would help us as this Committee-no, I don't mean 
this Committee-but Our entire Government continues im'est.igII 
ing live sightings. 

I'd like to have you be as candid as possible. Let me say, why 
candid? Because this is your opportunity to give some advice 
what can be done to fix the system, if it's broken. 

Mr. GADOURY. Well, sir, in Laos, like I said earlier, I think 
fundamentally a question of access, and I think we're -'~"'b. 
mately of real-tinne access, and then having the reSOurces to 
the teams in and do the job and get to where we need to get 

But one of the problems we've already been running into, 
we've only recently started doing live-sighting investigations 
discrepancy case investigation in Laos, is that the infrastructure 
Laos is poor to nonexistent in many of the areas that we need 
get to, and as an example of that, when we went to Attapeu 
ince. a few months ago in the middle of the rainy season we 
as the local officials indicated to us, and we saw clear evidence 
as we were flying out in our helicopter to Mang Mai, the capital 
Attapeu Province, there was widespread flooding. 

The roads were washed out. In some cases the bridges were out. 
When we landed in the capital, we were told that we couldn't 
get across the river because the ferry landing had washed out 
there was no way to get any of the three vehicles which the 
ince possessed aCross the river to get onto the road, and if we 
we wouldn't be able to travel very far. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Before Colonel Cole answers, just for cl.,ril·'CO" 
tion purposes, I think what you just told me is that things th~ 
need to be changed to make our live-sighting investigations ~~_ 
corne with changes that will be made in Vietnam with the Ie t 
namese Government. Is there anything you have to suggest tba 
our Government can do differently? 

Mr. GADOURY. Sir. I was addressing Laos. 
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GRASSLEY. Laos, Vietnam, or any of the countries you' re 
Is there anything in our procedure, as far as what 

done as an American Government for the last 16 years, 
be changed or improved? 

S' I think we have the mechanism to conduct the 
lj"u<,u'''o'n ~~r side, and all we're waiting for is that access 

to get to those places where we need to go: 
au' ... ~ . Things, the way they're handled In the bu-

"",SClI-.nu suggestions on innprovement In that area that could 
do a better job? . t thO 

GADOURY. Frankly, sir, I don't have any suggestIOn a ~s 
I think the mechanism is !here. We Just need to have t e 

to utilize that mechamsm. 
ler"tJa,nGRASSLEY. Colonel Cole, maybe if you could address what 

to be clarified about, as well as whatever you wanted to 

CoLE Sir I've been in the job 14 months. I've seen tre­
. ~verr:ent in the last 4112 to 5 months under Bob 
~h: POW I MIA office, Mr. Nagy in DIA overall. We've got 
on the track. All we need is those qu,:,lified people that I 

in response to Senator Reid's questIon a few moments 

onl personal, if you will, thought on this to add is that yes-wI heard that we're going to as yet undergo another reorga­
CINCPAC JTF. As one of the operators down at. the lowest 
I ask is whatever we've got going now not be d,srupted by 

. org,.{,ization or reorganization. yve got. the apparatus In 
<u'nn!~ getting the qualified people, let s go WIth It. 

""nll!Or GRASSLEY. Mr. Bell? . th t C I I 
.:' Y' I think I agree with everythIng a. 0 o!,e 

~~trd like to add that in addition to not dlsruptmg 
ot oing I think it's important that we have s~me 

cont~ol, ~xpe;ienced type of personnel in the analytIcal 

now for example, in my Hanoi office I hav~ an ana.lyst 
25 yea'rs old, and he is the analyst for the HanOI office ng~t 

and he is a bright young man but he has no expenence. He s 
in Vietnam maybe a month, and for the type of work that we 

I think we need some experienced personnel. . 
.ctiscreprul<;y cases and live-sighting cases should be. done, m 

DIA and they should work closely WIth us on 
only the ' themselves but also. t.he follow-up ~nd 
coordination Colonel Cole to obtain addItIOnal InfOrmatIOn 

sources no longer under Vietnamese control In refugee camps. 
' :::~; GRASSLEY. Colonel Cole, of the 102 new personnel that 
! Cheney referred to yesterd,ay, how. many WIll you . get 

hands-on investigators of hve SlghtIngs? 
~ounel CoLE. Nine people out of that total, SIr. . 

I just add another sentence here, sir? Yesterday It was 
to you by Mr. Ford it was going to be seven. The reason he 

'i:~~O<"know about the two additional people IS I've got two extra 
to be picking UP. from Mr. Sheetz, but those WIll all 

~n;'~t.ig:a.tor debriefers, so I \I have nine additional people out of 
total, sir. 
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Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Grassley. Senator Rei 
~nator REID. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much I'll d. 
~~ . ~ 

Do you have auxiliary help? For example do you use th 
for lac~ of a better. word-th~ Vietnamese 'and Laotians-.':to 
terpretIng or anything like that? 

Mr . . BELL. Yes, sir. We have a pool of translators, and 
are USIng the translators/ researchers for are historical Ptlbllie~, 
of great volume. In other words, we look to these 
screen the material and try to pinpoint publication's'WosJato 
h.'stoncal documents. that relate to particular units that 
signed to areaS-speclfic areas during the war. 

By dOIng so, we can determine which units were in the 
then make requests for cadre who were assigned to those units 
might be potential WItnesses to provide leads. 

Senator REID. The answer is the same from the two of 
Colon~l ~LE. Y es~ Sir, except with the possibility of <,"'milO 

ops. We re Just getting into this. We turned in a . 
week of ~ow, from the live-sighting perspective a 
be esta~bshed. We rea.lize this has to be a task force annrnAeh 
we don t have anyone In Cambodia so far 
. W~ do?'t have an office, but our plan ~t least from the 
Ing Side IS we have several Cambodians in the refugee camp 
II who have been working for us for a number of years All 
",,?ple are eventually going to be repatriated We'~e 
gOIng to be a~le .to bring them down to Phnom Penh when 
the approval IS gwen to go ahead with an office. 

Senator REID. We have heard you, Mr. Bell, and others 
about the .fact that because we have not been willing to pay 
has the Vietnam Government been willing to pay for the ' 
of people! that we have not been able to determine if in 
y'e remaInS of people, and in fact if they're people, whether 

letnamese, Am~rlcan, or whatever, right? 
Mr. BELL. That s correct, sir. 
Senator REI!>. The question we haven't asked is, how 

mo~ey would It cost to get those remains if in fact someone 
willing to pay for them? 
M~. BELL. We have heard a number of figures mentioned sir 

nothIng defirnte. ' , 
Senator REID. Give me an idea what you think it would 

$50? $I,Ooo? What would it take? 
Mr. BELL. I just couldn't put a price on that, sir. 
Senator REID. Anyone else? 
Colonel CoLE. No, sir. 
Senator REID. So you have no idea? 
Mr. BELL. No, sir. 
Senator REID. Even though you've spent all that time in 

east ASia? What do you think if we said, okay, we're going to 
yo~ s~me money, how much would you need? How much do 
thInk It woul~ take, based on your experience? 

Mr. BELL. I ve heard figures mentioned from a few dollars all 
way to 10, taels of gold, which would be close to $5,000, sir, sO 
really don t know. It Just vanes from person to person. 
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REID. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator ReId. Senator 

KoHL. Mr. Bell, you said in your testinoony. that you've 
n intelligence teams that \l"athered mformatIOn that are 

the files of some of the MIA s/POW's. Is any of that infor-
that you gathered classified? . ' 

It's been a long time since I've seen that mformatIO~, 
not sure. At that particular time we were actually In 

of the Paris peace talks from the national level , and 
understand the system, any report at that time which 
to a specific individual is placed in his file. Any report 

not be correlated was placed in the numerous volumes 
see today. I think there's 14 volumes of uncorrelated re-

So you don't know whether or not the information 
att,ered mayor may not be in a classified category? 

assume it's still classified, sir. 
..~,~. • Do you recall that any of that information was so 

terms of classification that now, after all these years, 
be released to the families? . 

To be honest with you, sir, except for the 105 hve-
investigations that are ":OW still . active, I don't see any 
classify any of the other information. . ., 

to use the information in Vietnam in our InvestIgatIOns, 
not authorized to have classified information present 
I have already suggested that especially th~ majority of 

.....>nrt. that were collected in refugee camps durIng the time 
ODenlV advertised the Joint Casualty Resolution Center as 

~y_Ii.I!'II}~~ltsri~ organization within our Government devot­
and put up posters and I!'ade I~udspeaker an­
interviewed these people In pubhc, I thInk the 

that needs to be sanitized or declassified from those re­
name of the individual who provided the information. 

KOHL. So you're saying with the exception of those 105 
all the other information in your judgment should be de-

Yes, sir. 
Some of it has, some of it hasn't? 

That's correct, sir. 
If were to make a recommendation you would 

,_£lassilfy ",ha,te'.er it is that has not been declassified? 
, except for those live-sighting reports that are 

And some of that information might help clarify 
anguish and concern by families that are trying to find 

iVerythir,e they can about the MIA' 5? . 
, I noticed in the opening session of the CommIttee 

were informed that your Committee would also have 
~:f~r:' and possibly two teams of investigators, and if this 
II declassified and made available I think that will 

search. I think it will be important to get a different 
a different viewpoint, concerning the value of the in-
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. We, as .investigato.rs, look forward to seeing someone else's 
IOn on thIS InformatIon, and maybe it will be helpful to us in 
our work. 

Senator KOHL. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator. We are 

wrap up this panel, because we do want to try to stay on 
here. 

Gentlemen, . there are additional questions. The record 
remaIn. open eIther for the submission of written questions or 
a certaInty that we would like to sit down with you to follow 
and staff would Just hke to make some further inquiries i 
next day or so. ~ we will do that this afternoon with you, M~ 
doury, and we WIll do It at the earhest convenience with you 
Bell. ' 

Mr. Bell, .1 J?robably don't have to say this. You are',a:d~~':;:::'! 
strong conVIctIOns and of enormous commitment and~ 
cannot imagine anybody possibly influenCing you or who 
ceeded In changing an opinion that you hold as a matter of 
mItment and of your own observation. But clearly if anybody 
the course of these next days suggests that somehow you 
have been mIstaken In your observations or in what you 
I hope you wIll feel free to let the Committee know 11' nnlOOJat 
that such an overture has been made. 
. Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. I'd like to explain again, sir, that this is a 

sltIon that I have taken and this is not a final analytical 
Th.e CHAIRMAN. We understand that, and that is why 

ySlS IS necessary. But it is your deeply-held belief- is that 
Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. ' 
The CHAIRMAN. And it is based on your personal observations 

evidence at the time, correct? 
Mr. BELL. Yes, sir, accompanied by the results of our actiVllti 

that we have been involved in. 
The CHAIRMAN. And subsequently you have been able, by 

of the work you have been doing these most recent years to be 
to confirm what your initial observations were? 

Mr. BELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. It stands as you have stated and this Cc,m1mI1:tA 

will obviously want to look further, and the;e are a lot of 
people and a lot of other things to look at. But we appreciate 
mously your candor and your work. 

We have only scratched the surface of much of what I think 
have to say. We will continue privately and quietly, but I just 
~ thank you all very, very much. The public has no sense of 
It s hke to .be ou~ In the boonies sometimes, as you are, with a 
sack and lIVIng In pretty rough circumstances, day in and day 
I know what a pleasure it is to get back to Hanoi to be able to get 
shower or something. And Hanoi is pretty rudimentary. 
. So you are really, all of you, in Laos, in the jungle or wherever 
IS that you go, it is often at enormous risk and at continuous 
comfort. I just want you to know that we are deeply .' 
those efforts and very, very respectful of them. We 
as you continue this difficult quest. Thank you very, 
gentlemen. 
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AD<>URY. Sir, I would submit that the risk we t;'ke is ~er­
G t greater than the risk that the people that we re lookIng 
110 . 

at one tIme. . 
CHAIRMAN. We appreciate that, and we apprecIate your rec-

of that also. Thank you all very, very much. . 
ask the veterans panel to come forward, I thInk we 

forward with the next panel before we break. 
lt~::: if you could take your seats, we are gOIng to swear 
it so I would ask that all of you rise in order to be 

witnesses were sworn.] 
.CtIAIRMIMI. We would ask you, if you would, to try t? adhere 

on your statements, if possible, and we WIll try to 
"' •. rvlho<lv to about 7 minutes if that is reasonable. Is that 

will tick. Is there ~y order you have decided on? 
begin here with Mr. Wallace and will run down. 
We are delighted to hear from you. 

l,:~~~~OF ROBERT E. WALLACE, COMMANDER-IN-CHIEF, 
,Iv OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE UNITED STATES 

WALLACE. Mr. Chairman and Members of th<; Select Commit­
you for inviting the Veterans of ForeIgn Wars of the 

States to appear before this impor:tant bod;r. The 2.9mIllion 
of the VFW, to include our Ladles AUXIlIary, conSIder the 
and return of over 2,200 of our comrades from the VIet­
to be of the highest priority. 
invitation to me to testify, you asked if the V~terans of 

was satisfied with the government's handhng of thIS 
issue. The simple answer to your question ~as been, and 

no. We are not satisfied with the government s effort to re-
missing comrades. . . 

1968, the VFW has been in the front ranks on thIS Issue. 
1U,:cessi've administrations and Congresses, we have repeated­

pressed for more attention, greater resources and 
Driioritv for this issue. And, each year, we were told the gov­

was doing all it could. Yet here we are in 1991 and the 
not been resolved. Only 310 missing Americans have been 

for since 1973 and we still have not accounted for over 
men still missing. . 
answer is no we the Veterans of ForeIgn Wars, have not 

.l8tisfied with 'the U.S. Government's efforts. Over these past 
been told by various government officials of so­

~1:rateg:ies to force Vietnamese cooperation on the POW 
been at least two United States-Vietnamese joint 

~~t!~~~ I to recover our men, and most recently we have 
l On roadmaps which will supposedly help get our men 

lot of talk but little action and no results. No, the Veter-
Foreign Wars has not been satisfied with these efforts. 
could anyone be satisfied, when for nearly 20 years none of 

i~;i~:;;~.~ none of the joint cooperation plans, and none of 
have produced the results the families of our men 

comrades have been led to hope for and expect? 
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We have been stunned this past year by a renewed and 
controversy over our government's efforts to recover Our 
men. The latest controversy likely stems from the charges 
by the report issued by Senators Helms and Grassley Ch.arl{inl! 
Our government ignored evidence of live Americans 
worked to discredit such evidence. 

Further controversy has been generated by Colonel 
Peck's allegations that a "mindset to debunk" retards 
urgency our government should have about our POW 
recently, the public disclosure of a series of photos pu.rport~il~ 
Americans still captive in Southeast Asia has 
the controversy. 

Again, the simple answer to your question is no, we in the 
ans of Forei~n Wars of the United States are not satisfied with 
government s effort to recover our missing men. 
. Amid the controversy, what has the government done to 
Its efforts, refute these charges, defend itself and restore 
credibility in its efforts? 

Further, the government continues to shroud its efforts in 
we believe to .be .an unnecessary veil of secrecy. Few pieces of 
matIon seem InSIgnIficant enough to avoid the secrecy stamp. 
are to belIeve our government, we must also believe that the 
information buried in their classified files is so sensitive that 
classification would have dire consequences and perhaps even 
a clear and present danger to the national security. 

OtherwIse, why would the government continue to classify 
~>verwhelm!ng majority of t~e information gathered on this 
I!!,portant ISSue? I do not belIeve the government can regain 
bllIty on thIS Issue or adequately defend itself so long as the 
mformatlOn needed for honest evaluation is kept from public 

The fact IS the government cannot defend itself because it 
failed to organize and manage an effective program to reCover 
men. There are obvious examples of failure. 

On July 31, 1991, the Defense Department announced it 
nearly doubling the number of personnel assigned to the 
MIA effort and forming a new office in the Pentagon to 
only POW/ MIA matters. Yet, three months later, no POW 
rectorate has been opened in the Pentagon and no additional 
sonnel have been assigned to that office. 

Mr. Chairman, I need to point out that the Congress also 
the burden of failure for its oversight role. Despite num,.rCIUS 
ings and investigations of this issue, the Congress cannot 
the POW/ MIA issue is either well managed or close to being 
solved. 

As you know, Mr. Chairman, I went to Vietnam last 
request. In Bangkok we were briefed by members of 
ualty Resolution Center and others involved with our···""';"',IMIA' 
This briefing and subsequent discussions left me with 
pression of the inadequacy of the government's POW 

The JCRC team in Bangkok is hardworking and obviously 
manned. Some of the team lacked language training. Due 
sonnel and other shortages, their visits to refugee camps 
ular and infrequent. When live-sighting information is obtalJl": 
the lengthy and time-consuming reporting channel prevents 
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""atlve response and would do SO even if the team were ade· 
maLnIle<i to undertake an immediate response. 

recognize, I believe, that i.he fate of the 2,273 men still 
is not going to be resolved In Washmgton. It can only be 
by determined investigation and field work on the ground 

in Laos and in Cambodia. . 
trip proved the current government effort IS not 

manned, or managed to resolve these cases within the 

in conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I must tell you the 
Foreign Wars of th~ United States is !lot satisfied with 
in which our government has and IS currently han· 

~"·;:;:;"',i"iJMT issue. 
listelling to this morning's testimony, I want to add that 

not satisfied with Vietnam's cooperation. W~ consider 
cooperation should include, number one, sharmg all m· 
they have collected about live-sightings of A!"erlcans, 
remains and crash sites; number two, unrestricted and "",ICCess to U.S. investigators conducting live-sighting investi· 

return of remains supposedly warehoused; 
U.S.·Vietnamese field investigations; and 

of the remaining discrepancy cases and Viet· 
and cooperation with the Laotian and Cambodian 

encouraging them to assist with U.S. efforts. 
you very much. 

prepared statement of Mr. Wallace follows:) 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RoBERT E. WALLACK 

Members of the Select Committee. Thank you for. in.viting the 
Wars of the United States to appear before thlS Important 
members of the VFW. to include our Ladies Au~iliary. consid­

of over 2,200 of our comrades from the VIetnam War to 

we've been told by various Government officials of 
or~~~;~~;j~~, cooperation on the POW issue. There have Y cooperation pLans to recover our men and 

have on "roadmaps" which will supposedly help get 
lot of talk but little action and no results-no, the Veterans of 
not been satisfied with these efforts. 

anyone be satisfied when for nearly twenty years none of these strate­
the joint cooperation plans, and none of the roadmaps have produced 

families of our men and their comrades have been led to hope for 

~~:~~~~a~~ this past year by a renewed and growing controversy over 
-: to recover our missing men. The latest controversy likely 

~:~:::.~: the report issued by Senators Helms and Grass-
11- • evidence of live Americans and indeed worked to 
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Further controversy has been generated by Colonel Millard Peck's 
that a "mindset to debunk" retards the sense of urgency our Government 
have about our POW I MIA's. 

More recently. the public disclosure of a series of photos purportedly of 
still captive in Southeast Asia has further seriously challenged Government 
bility on this issue. 

Again, the simple answer to your question is no, we in the Veterans of 
Wars ?f ~he United States are not satisfied with the Government's effort to 
our mlSBlllg men. 

Amid the controversy. what has the Government done to explain its effort. 
these charges, defend itself and restore public credibility in its efforts? 

Further, the Government continues to shroud its effort in what we 
an unnecessary veil of secrecy. Few pieces of information seem i~sig:n;'fi~;';,t'~ 
to avoid the secrecy stamp. If we are to believe our Government, we must 
lieve that the POW information buried in their classified files is so sensitive 
declassification would have dire consequences and perhaps even 
present danger to the national security. Otherwise, why would the ~;I~~~:~~ 
tinue to classify the overwhelming majority of the information 
most important issue? I do not believe the Government can 
this issue or adequately defend itself so long as the very information 
honest evaluation is kept from public view. 

The fact is the Government cannot defend itself because it has failed to 
and manage an effective program to recover our men. There are obvious 
of failure. 

On July 31, 1991, the Defense Department announced it was nearly 
number of personnel assigned to the POW/ MIA effort and forming a 
the Pentagon to handle only POW/ MIA matters. Yet, three months later, 
MIA directorate has been opened in the Pentagon and no additional pe"",nll<e1 
been assigned. 

Mr. Chairman, I need to point out that the Congress also carries the 
failure for its oversight role. Despite numerous hearings and at least seven 
gations of this issue, the Congress cannot assure us the POW/ MIA issue is 
well managed or close to being resolved. 

As you know, Mr. Chairman, I went to Vietnam last July 
Bangkok we were briefed by 'members of the Joint Casualty .~~~~~~= 
(JCRC) and others involved with our POW/MIA's. This briefing and 
cussions left me with the -clear impression of the inadequacy of the 
POW I MIA effort. 

The JCRe team in Bangkok is' hardworking but obviously undermanned. 
the team lacked language training. Due to personnel and other shortages, 
visils to refugee camps are irregular and infrequent. 

·When live-sighting information is obtained, the lengthy and time . 
porting channel prevents rapid investigative response and would do so even 
team were adequately manned to undertake an response. 

We all recognize, [ believe, that the fate of still 

to be resolved in Washington. It can only be "=~!;:~\::t:~t~i~~.Odinv~~~~ and field work on the ground in Vietnam, in Laos and in 
But my recent trip proved the current Government not 

manned, or managed to resolve these cases within the next few years. 
So again, J must tell you the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United States 

satisfied with the manner in which our Government has and is currently 
the POW/ MIA issue. 

Each year since 1968, our members have expressed their concerns 
about the POW/ MIA issue in our resolutions. 

This year in the midst of controversy, ten resolutions concerning our 
were passed at our National Convention. These resolutions, which are ,um["",~ 
and attached to my statement, call for an investigation of the POW / MIA iss~e, 
sion of the Missing Service Persons Act and disclosure of classified information 
cerning Our POW/ MIA's. 

These resolutions also clearly state our objections to diplomatic recogniti~n 
economic aid to nnd trade with Vietnam or other Southeast Asian countCies 
we have obtained the fullest cooperation of these countries in the recovery 
return of our missing men. 

I also call your attention to our resolution to seek new, more active efforts 10 
solve the fate of the over 8,000 men still missing from the Korean War. 
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PRISONERS OF WAR AND MISSING IN AcrlON 

RESOLUTION No. 401 

ISSINC IN ACI'ION: A NON-NEGOTIABLE MA'ITER OF PRISONERS 01' WAR AND M 
HONOR 

ESOLVED by the 92nd National Convention o.f the Veterans o~ F~reign 
R ·ted states, that the VFW remains detenmn~ to TeS?lv~ thiS lmpor­
the Un:u rts the President's pledge of highest n.abonal P~IOTlty to resolve 

end PI?" still missing and unaccounted for 10 Indochtna; and of Amencans 
RESOLVED, that the VFW urges the U.S. Governm~nt to ~ur­

contacts in an attempt to ObtalO the Im-
f who may still be held captive in Indochina a~d 

~eri~ and civilians who have died in Southeast ASia 
re,nal.nshave not been returned; and 

FUFtTliER RESOLVED, that while we continue to op~ .li~ti~g the eco-
establishment of full diplomatic reco~mbon, It IS I!, the best 

~:}":~I~f~g the POW/MIA issue ~ quickly ~ possible to estabhsh a non· 
Government presence in Vietnam. ThlS U.s. pr~n<:e could serve as 
continued search for and investigation of our mlssmg men as well 
humanitarian matters: and 

THER RESOLVED, that as such opportunity occurs, V!"W ~ational 
FU1fd 'odi 11 visit Vietnam and Laos to verify that the Situation. d~, 

Ihou. perU S cap~nce in order to facilitate the recove~y o~ our mlssmg 
re:;::.retoa dir~.ly express the VFW's concern and determmatlOn to resolve 

REsoLUTION No. 402 

REINVESTIGATE THE POW/MIA CONTROVERSY 

RESOLVED by the 92nd National Convention of the. Veterans of ForeiG:" 
th U ·ted States that we believe it is absolutely Vital to restore public 

:nd ~nfidence i~ the Government's POW/MIA efforts; and 
RESOLVED that despite the diversion of attention, we urge 

. an independent public commission and to reopen a full 
. of the allegations of the Helms/Grassley report and the U.S. 

past and current efforts to recover our POW/MIA's; and . 

FURTHER RESOLVED, that the investigat~on sho';lld also conSider decl~ 
and release of such POW/MIA information which would help rebUlld 

eonfidence without disclosing intelligence data to others. 

RESOLUTION No_ 406 

OONCKRNiNG TH.K KOREAN WAR MlA ISSUE 

RE30LVED by the 92nd National Convention of the Veterans of Foreign 
United States, that the VFW remains determined to resolve ~he status 

~~'ns still unaccounted for in Korea through lawful and approprIate chan· 

IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the VFW urges the U.5: and Re.puhlic ~f 
governments to continue to exert the maximum economIc and dIplomatic 

on North Korea and to speak out forcefully and publicly when necessary 
resolve this long-standing humanitarian issue; and 

rr FURTHER RESOLVED, that the VFW, in keeping with United States l:'lw 
consultation with the Korean and U.s. governments, seek new, more active 
to resolve the issue of Korean War POW/MIA's. 
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RFSOLUTION No. 407 

SUPPORT PUBUC AWARENESS PROJECTS 

BE IT RESOLVED, by the 92nd National Convention of the V 
Wars of the United States, that the National Organization will: eterans of 

(1) ~nsu.re routi~e distribution to the field of pertinent cre<fbl 
sponslble informatIon on a routine basis. ,1 e and 
f .(2) d~ncour~ge participation in this p~am by veterans' groups f 
rJ~n y nahons such as the NATO allies and Far Eastern aUies" 0 
(~) encourage. ex.change of information among State POW I MIA 

to mclude puhhshmg up-to-date address lists- and vnall"l_ 

. BE IT f1!RT!fER RESOLVED, that each De~artment exercise m . 
hves to mamtain the vitality and thrust of the POW/ MIA aXlmum 
levels by encouraging such actions as: program at 

(1) display of black POW/ MIA flag, subordinate to the US 
funcllon at whlch it IS proper to fly the U.S. Flag; .. Flag, at 

(2) ~ork closely with family and concerned POW/ MIA or an· . 
all major events and rendering cooperation and support to th g . lZ8tlOns 

~~~ enco~rage s~pport in information exchange at Post levefs~' 
. appomt an mterested member at Post level to act as th f'01N " "" 

project officer; and e 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the National 0 . . 
ports the annually announced row I MIA Rec 't' Drganlzation of the VFW ognl Ion ay. 

RESOLUTION No. 426 

SUPPORT PRESIDENTIAL ENVOY FOR POW/ MIA 'S w: ~i t~~n~~~t!~theh 92nd Natj~nal Convention of the Veterans of 
the Special Presidential E' t. at wetoCOVn~mue to support General John W. 
. 11 I·· mlSSary letnam and urge his continued -a.~ici'poi, 
In a po ICy dlscussions concerning this issue; and ... 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that General V d 
Kin~ston c?ntinue to review ~he findings of the Dee;::::e ~~~~r ~ne~e~1 eDC 

POSenWw/rMReIAvI~w GroudP concerOlng all aspects of the intelligence egffort de~otel to 
Issue; an 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED th t . 
eration with us and urge th to' f a h we urge the VIetnamese government's 
our missing men can be qui~~y ~l~ed~ expand this cooperation so that the 

RESOLUTION No. 431 

APPROPRIATIONS TO INTERNATIONAL LENDING AGENCIES 

W BE Ii t~~?~~~' by the 92nd National Convention of the Veterans of 
Ie a; 0 e ~1 tate~, that future Congressional appropriations to int~rr,a~"" 

n. 109 agenCies be contmgent on such agencies' compliance with 
wh!ch would exclude loans to nations that give aid and comfort to 
WhlC? are demonstrably hostile to the United States· I d· . 
mUOlst-dominated t . d • mc u 109 
POW/ MIA

' coun -nes an countries which do not cooperate in our 
s or past wars. 

RESOLUTION No. 433 

AMEND THE MISSING SERVICE PERSONS ACT 

BE IT RESOL!,ED, by the 92nd National Convention of the Veterans of 
Wars of the Umted States, that we ask our Congressional He tat· to 
port Congressman Roland 's bill to revise the Missing Se . P presenA t

'v05 
rvlce ersons c. 
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RESOLUTION No. 437 

STAND BEHIND MIlLER/ MCCAIN DISCLOSURE BIU.B 

RESOLVED by the 92nd National Convention of the Veterans of Foreign 
the United States that we stand firmly behind the disclosure of informa· 

c.:...~"nin,. United Sta'tes personnel classified as Prisoners of War or Missing in 

".IR'1'HEH RESOLVED, that we petition Congress for passage of such leg­
President of the United States to press the Governments of 

Vietnam, Cambodia and Laos for a full accounting of all 
wars . 

RESOLUTION No. 440 

the 92nd National Convention of the Veterans of Foreign 
that we strongly oppose any proposal t hat grants diplo-

ii ~:~:~(~::t~r.:r;!lr~~ Vietnam and Cambodia or economic aid to Viet­
~; without first obtaining their fullest cooperation concern-
iJ,o,ric:an prisoners or Missing in Action in Southeast Asia. 

RESOLUTION No. 449 

IRAQ MUST ACCOUNT FOR KUWAITI MIA'S 

rr RESOLVED, by the 92nd National Convention of the Veterans of F~reign 
fA the United States that we urge the U.S. Government to take such actIon as 

either unilaterally. or through our allies. or the United Nations that will 
to account for those Kuwaiti citizens still missing. 

CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Wallace. 
. Sommer. 

rA'I'F.1I11F.l'IIT OF JOHN F. SOMMER, JR., EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, 
AMERICAN LEGION 

SoMMER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vice Chairman. 
CHAIRMAN. I might just add I think each of you, as you 
you might just mention what branch of the service you 
in and where you served. 

WAllACE. I was with the U.S. Marine Corps in 1967-68. 
SoMMER. I was with the U.S. Army in Vietnam, 1968. 
Chairman, because of the length of our statement and the 

we're summarizing, I would appreciate it if we could have 
in the record in its entirety. 

CHAIRMAN. Your full statement will be placed in the record. 
SoMMER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

• .},.m,eria'Clrme aware, this witness had the opportunity to represent 
r' Legion as part of a factfinding delegation on a trip to 

of this year, organized by your office and led by 
Evans, co-chair of the Vietnam Veterans in 

Caucus. The primary focus of the trip was to explore the 
!!IIIibillit~ of establishing an independent veteran organization-sup-

in Vietnam for the purpose of supplementing the 
of U.S. Government office and keeping the spotlight on 

operation of the U.S. team. 
,"ould like to make it clear that what I'm about to say with re­

to my remarks reflects only the opinions of the American 
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Legion and not any of the other representatives that were 
trIp. 

The American Legion felt compelled to participate in Such 
ture because the process to resolve the POW I MIA issue is 
intolerably slow and there's a growing perception among 
cans that deception again is being practiced by those 
for handling POW I MIA investigations. It has also become 
that there is a lack of responsiveness on the part of some 
who are responsible for obtaining the fullest possible 
for our POW's and MIA's. 

Following a series of what were initially thought to be 
tensive briefings ~t the State Department and Pentagon, 
Ity of our delegatIOn departed Washington on June 30, 
Bangkok the evening of July 1. Additional briefings were 
ed on July 2 at the U.S. Embassy in Bangkok. 

The next week would be spent meeting with various 
all levels of government in Vietnam. Extensive sessions 
with representatives of the Office for Seeking Missing 
The director of that office accompanied us to Danang 
Saigon as one of our handlers. ' 

While in Hanoi, the group met with Nguyen Co Thach, who 
then foreign minister. In addition, we were then received at 
Presidential Palace by newly-appointed Secretary-General 
Muoi . There was a common thread among the information 
ed by every government official with whom we 
might consider to be a party line. Each stated emLphlatiical 
there are no living American prisoners in Vietnam. 
normalization of relations between the United States and 
should not be linked with the POW I MIA issue. 

To a person, they reiterated that the POW I MIA effort is a 
manitarian issue and not a political one. There were also 
ent promises that the Vietnamese government would fully 
ate with an independent veterans' group office and that 
office would have free rein in traveling in the north or south 
country. 

Unfortunately, as one might expect, it was obvious to this 
ness that all of the statements made by the Vietnamese 
taken at face value. This became even more obvious when we 
told that the American prisoners of war that were released in 
had been treated under the Geneva Conventions in general 
specific Vietnamese regulations dealing with humanitarianism 
leniency. 

We were advised that the Vietnamese treated those POW's 
lenience, and those who returned had explained the lerli', enc:y 
which they were treated. This certainly does not 
tales of horror that we heard relating to the torture, hum ""'" 
deprivation, starvation, and outright hatred that the vast 
if not all, of the repatriated prisoners of war underwent. nv" rndll' 

Another interesting facet of our meetings was that rr 
officials from Hanoi provided information about 
MIA's who allegedly died while in captivity or were 
action. 

The information was provided to us in order to illustrate 
they felt would be the complications involved in the 
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cases and the reported frustration experienced by the Viet­
with respect to the requirements and CrIt~fla set f?rth by 
team. Our own Government had not prOVided ';1s With t~IS 

. information. We actually received more hard mformatlOn 
~e Vietnamese than we have from the Defense hltelhgence 

the Department of Defense, or any other AmerIcan entity 

with thi"t~S:~~st frustrating and incomprehensible aspect 
I MIA issue is the pattern which has .evolved, 

iu~~~;i~~ the handling of intelligence d~ta, and other mforma­
II to live prisoners of war, both historIcally and present-

past several years an increasing nu~ber of stOrIes 
' «llrfac"CI regarding the abunda~ce of available mformatlOn re­

to American prisoners of war m Southeast ASia. Taken sepa­
one who is skeptical might pass such reports off as sen~a­

or tripe. However, in reviewinl;\ the available body of l'l­
relating to this issue, the behef that there are .POW s 
in Indochina cannot and must not be summarIly dls-

most recent article relating to th~ h:mdling of intelligence 
and after the Vietnam War, Soviet mvoh:ement m the m-

~~:o:~, ~a~~n,~des~I~~~' of American. POW s, and U.S. Gov­;;: of information relatmg to both, IS On the 
which appeared in the October .27 , 1991, B<l;ltIon 

Angeles Times magazine. Several prevIOusly . pubh~hed 
contain references of varying deg~ees to the discreditIng 

"'&"igh~llng information resources, locations an~ movement of 
.. are not acknowledged by U.S. offic18ls, reports. of 

captive after 1973 on which nO apparent actIOn 
.S. officials, et cetera, et cetera. 

I ::!~~:~~;:~we've seen copies of reports, memoranda, . and other 
!'II issued by U.S. intelligence agencies which s<juare 

charges set forth in these publications .. Add to a!1 thiS the 
by the minority staff of the Senate Foreign .RelatIons Com­
as well as the assertions leveled by Col. Millar~ Peck !,nd 

up with rather compelling evidence that all IS not nght 

almost immediately after our return from Viet­
photograph of three individuals reported t? be 

Dr",,". surfaced. Surfacmg m the news medl~ height­
American Legion's concern about the manner m which 

issue is being handled. The photo was SaId to be m 
Government analysts for several months. 

wl1:n"" was appalled at the reports, because in all of the 
discussions we had prior to leaVing for Vietnam With 

a re supposed to be knowledgeable and responSible on 
there was no mention whatever that this photo even ex-

less that it was being analyzed. . 
~I!eCIUentlly, a number of additional photographs were pubh­

media. The American Legion was contacted by a repre­
of a group of individuals on July 23, who requested a 

for the purpose of discussing proof of the existence of a 
Arilerican POW being held in Laos. A meetmg was scheduled 
held on J uly 24. At that time, a large number of photographs 
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taken over a long period of time and other information 
an individual identified as Donald Gene Carr, who was 
flying in a reconnaissance aircraft over Laos in 1971 
viewed and discussed. ' 

Among those at the meeting were Mr. Carr's brother 
After reviewing the photographs and other informatidn 
that it is sufficient to resolve reasonable doubt as to whether 
Donald Ca:r is aliv,:. In early August we were contacted by 
who were III possessIOn of the Carr photos for the Legion's 
as to whether or not the information should be turned 
Defense Intelligence Agency for analysis and investigation. 
vised that the only way a response could be elicited from the 
ernment would be to submit the photos to DIA. 

On or about August 9, the information was turned OVer 
DIA. We understand that the Carr photographs have 
lyzed by the Sandia National Laboratory and an j'r Icltlsiv'e. 
though somewhat favorable, report has been issued. As a 
fact, we have a copy of that report and would be happy to 
with the Committee. 

The Government has admitted that the photograph couId 
Donald Carr. However, so far as the American Legion is c~~~~ 
the Government has moved neither far enough nor fast e 
an attempt to do anything positive about the case. 

This concern was legitimized yesterday, when during Mr. 
Ford's appearance, it was learned that apparently nothing 
has been done with the Sandia Laboratory report that was 
In August. So far as the American Legion is concerned, there 
valid excuse, no excuse, why further analysis could not have 
requested and completed in the subsequent 3 months. It's 
other example of that which fuels the perception that the 
MIA issue is not being handled in the manner in which it 
and that all is not being done to resolve this important issue. 

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my summary. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sommer follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN F. SoMMER, JR. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee. The American Legion 
the opportunity to appear before you today to present its views, con,cerns, 
ommendations regarding the current status of the prisoners of war 
action in Southeast Asia, and the efforts of the U.s. Government to 
issue of highest national importance. 

At the outset Mr. Chairman, may we express our thanks for the a~~~~~:~l~ 
has been demonstrated by the Committee and its staff. It ~I:::;~~a,l~ 
that the organizational meeting on September 12, and l!1 ""'~!""-,.~ 
been open to the public. This demonstrates a perception of openness '._'~_;;:y" 
manner in which the Committee will conduct its work, and we trust 
will continue. The American Legion considers the responsibilities 
Committee has been charged to be of paramount importance, and the 
dealing with these issues in the open is refreshing. 

Mr. Chairman, we fully understand that the Committee plans to 
ollS aspects of the POW I MIA issue in phases, beginning with 
being done, and working backward. The American Legion agrees that 
tant because the here and now includes what is being done-or what th,,,,"' \'.': 
should be done-to follow up on live.sighting reports and other intelligence 
to individuals who may well be held prisoner in Indochina. 

However, since we do not know whether or not we will be invited to presen~ 
mony at future hea~ings, this statement contains a compendium of informat~oO 
lating to the entire lBSue. Because of the fact the Committee is just commenclnl 
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the Legion offers the following suggestions as to issues to be considered by the 
Committee on POW I MlA Affairs. These will also be addressed in more detail 
body of this statement. . 

recommended that the Committee call in every piece of paper relatmg to 
live-sighting reports for its analysis. 
important that the "Acid Test" used by the Defense Intelligence Agenc~ to 

total number of live-sighting reports down to the ones held to be "behev-

~~~::~~~:~re~:V~ie~W~~ed~. used in collecting information and compiling live-sighting re-
o • This should include scrutinization of the timeliness 
are addressed. 

re<:on~n;~!!!jedl,that the Committee review the structure and operation of 
POW's and MIA's, including a determination of the line 

~;~~;~~:,~C;h;ain of command-relative to the Special Office. 
should have access to satellite photographs currently in the pos. 

Reconnaissance Office, which provide the location of report· 
camp sites as well as other geographical information. 
report rendered by the Tighe .Co.mmission .in 1 ~86 should be reviewed. This 

process by which the maJonty and mmonty reports were finally pub-­
the reason for any changes made in the report. These reports have, so 

never been released to anyone outside the DOD/ DJA structure. 
recommended that the logistical support and resources provided the Joint 
Resolution Center 8I.Id the POW I MIA Office in H8.!loi be analy~ to 

these functions have the strength necessary to effectively and effiCiently 
the responsibilities with which they have been charged. 

it recommended that a determination be made as to whether or not .all 
contained in archives and repositories throughout the United States which 
information on search and rescue missions conducted by the U.S. Armed 

Southeast Asia have been researched, and if so what has been done with 
.... nru.tio'D that has been secured. 

charged on numerous occasions that individuals within the U.S. 
intimidated, coerced, discredited, and ignored sources who have 

t~:::~i:':": live POW's. It is important that these charges be thor· 

~ needs to be made as to why information concerning the 
consistently been withheld b~ ooD a~d reJ!lains cl~ssified. 

review of whether or not DOD 15 complymg With security cla&­
~'~:pr.:,~~:~.and if the mandatory review process established within DOD 
~ by DIA with regard to review and release of documents that 

twenty·five years old. 
the hearing of the Senate Rules and Administration Committee on 

~!tinnorl~ was presented that the Secretary of State had ordered the de­
and documents relating to POW's and MIA's by four sub-ele­

t~""Del".,:,me,nt. The validity of this statement certainly n~s to .be ~eter· 
be true, the Committee should pursue an mvestIgatIon of 

~~:~~E~~i~:~' the Committee ascertain whether or not security has provision of classified information relating to POW's and 
government. 

Identification Laboratory in Hawaii has received substantial criti· 
methods employed in identifying remains and the subsequent re­

MIA's. A review of these charges and the methodology used by 
pursued. 
mid..July a number of photographs have surfaced and many have 

media. Some of the individuals in the photographs have tenta· 
by family members as American servicemen who were shot 

Asia. Other photographs were clearly a hoax. An apparent at· 
to categorize all of the photos as a "hoax" based on one that 

UU'''lous. A review of this situation, and the manner in which the phot<r 
been handled by DIA needs to be conducted. 

~~:l~g~tion,s contained in the resignation memorandum submitted by Colo­
are serious and need. to be thoroughly reviewed. The Defense De­

has stated that a review was conducted but that no written report ellists. 
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16. The findings set forth in the report prepared by the minority starr 
Senate Foreign Relations Committee should be reviewed and analyzed. 

1~ . A 5ubstantialpumber of books, reports and articles have appeared 
se.ttmg forth allegations of available intelligence data that was collected 
Vietnam war and subsequent years being disregarded, ignored, or supp 
U.s. govern~ent. An .urge~t need. exists to fully investigate these allega~ 

.The Af!l~rlcan LegIOn wIll continue to develop information and Provid 
~lth f;LddltlOnai. recommendations regarding issues to be considered and e 
Jects, If the Chairman feels that it would be worthwhile to t"h:~e,~~;:::~~~~ 

Mr. ~hairman. as you are aware, this witness had the (J 

the Leglon as part of a fact-finding delegation on a trip to V!:t,nlUm ,", 
y~ar. organized by rOUt office and led by Congressman Lane 
Vletna~ ,!~terans m ~n~ress Caucus. The primary focus of the Ul~llail" 
~he f~aslblhty of establIshmg an independent, veteran or~an!', "'tior~:s~~p;,;:;;,; 
m VIetnam for the purpose of supplementing the the 
offi~e, and keeping the spotlight on the operation of the U.s. 
Legion felt compelled to participate in such a venture because the 
the POW IMI~ issue is moving intolerably slow, and there is al !~~::::l'l,I~~ 
among Americans that deception is being practiced by those r 
dUng ~W I MIA investigations. It had also become apparent that 
responSiveness on the part of some officials who are responsible for obtainiO 
fullest possible accounting for our POW's and MIA's. 

Following a series of what were initially thought to be rather extensive 
at th~ State Department a.n~ Pentagon, the majority of our d1'lj[d:~~i~~~ 
~ashlDgton on June 30, arrlvmg in Bangkok the evening of July . 
lOgs were conduc~ on July 2 at the U.S. Embassy in Bangkok. 

The. ne~t mornmg we departed by air to Hanoi . Following arrival 
checking mto our hotel, we met with Assistant Foreign Minister 
at the Government Guest House. Bai is also Director of the o.,p"it,;,ent 
Ameri.C8S in th~ Foreign Ministry. After introducing several other 
changmg greetmgs, we went over the schedule for our trip and beg'a"'n""·-­
discussions on the POW I MIA issue. 

The next week would be spent meeting with various officials at all levels 
ernment. in Vi~t~am. Extensive sessions were held with representatives of 
f~r Seekmg MlSSmg Personnel. The Director of that office, Ho 
med us to Danang, Hue, and Saigon as one of our handlers. 
group met with Nguyen Co Thach who was then Foreign",!c~'~~~~;; 
man of the Council of Ministers. In addition, we were -r 
Pa~ace b>: n.ewly appointed ~retary General Do Muoi, who t>;';~nc:;~;:; 
~nme ¥iOlster of the CounCil of Ministers prior to the 7th Party 
mterestIng to. note that ou: request to visit Do Muoi was only faxed to "''''V'.~ 
the last evemng we were In Bangkok. He spent a total of ninety minutes 
group. 

There w.as a .common thread among the information provided by 
ment offiCial With v.:-hom we spoke, what one might consider to be a • 
Each s~ted emphabca~ly ~hat there are no living American prisoners 
Each said that normahzabon of relations between the United States 
should not be link~ with the .POW I MIA issue. To a person, they 
PO~ I MIA elTor:t IS a humamtarian issue and not a political one. 
~nslstent promiSeS that the Vietnamese government would fully cooperate 
mdependent veterans group office, and that such an office would have free 
traveling in the North or South of the country. 

Unfortunatel?, as one might expect, it was obvious that all of the 
made by the Vietnamese cannot be taken at face value. This became 
vious when we were told that the American prisoners of war ~:~~~:t~~';;;:; 
bee~ treated under the Geneva Convention in general, and ci 
ulabons dealing with humanitarianism and leniency. We advised 
etnamese treated the POW's with lenience, and those who returned have 
the leniency with which they wer~ treated. This certainly does not track. 
tales of horror that we heard relatmg to the torture, humiliation, depravatl?~..i 
vation, and outright hatred that the vast majority, if not all, of the repatrioLeU 

oners of war underwent. 
Another interesting facet of our meetings was that government officials 

!-Ianoi pr~)Vided infornyatio,:,- abo~t twelve.America.n MIA's who allegedly.died 
In captIvity or were. ktll.ed I~ achon. 'fhe mf?rmahon was provided to us In 
illustrate the comphcahons Involved m the Investigation of these cases, and 
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~d.rl.ll<," .,xperiienc~ by the Vietnamese with respect to the requirements 
U.S. telUm. 
not provided us with this kind of information. We actu­

information from the Vietnamese than we have from the 
Agency, Depattment of Defense, or any other American entity 

issue. 
but a brief sketch of the details of the trip. The exploratory trip 

":;;i;~~~~~~:~~~~ a large body of information was gathered, and The 
.. ready to send a representative or representatives to Vie~ 

If it is deemed necessary. 
a number of events took place that raised the level 

in which the entire POW I MIA resolution lSSue 
on May 22, carried stories explaining the protest 
from his post as Director of the Defense lntelli-

for Prisoners of War and Missing in Action. CoL 
to the manner in which the POW I MIA issue is 
were appalling. 

Dick Cheney, also under date of May 22, 
requested a complete and open investi­

advised Secretary Cheney that he would 
progress and results of the investigation 

Turner's letter under date of June 20 was 
. ~f:;~~;s; It basical1y referred to 
E of Peck Al1egations." In 

Mr. Turner, referring to Assistant Secretary 
since no substantiating information was en­

The American Legion could determine whether 
~~t~:~~;~'a~:~'::P~;:: and accurate. The request to be furnished a copy of 
11 was reiterated. A response to the second letter of request 

Secretary Cheney's signature and provided an expanded version of 
contained in the press release. However, no formal report of the 
Col. Peck's allegations was forthcoming . 

..,..m:,ne~~. as stated previously in our suggestions, that this Committee 
the full investigation for its thorough review. 

Committee on Foreign Relations, Republican Stan' issued a report on 
entitled An Examination of u.s. Policy Toward POW/ MIA's, !is you 
Chairman. The conclusions of the report parallel the al1egatlOns of 

namely that the U.s. government has manipulated the POW I 
an effective search for missing military personnel. It states that 

~5~~~~~~~i~~Of dealing with live-sighting reports is flawed, thereby which could lead to finding missing personnel. It cites 
for discrediting reports to avoid a good-faith effort to 

'P~~.i~h~~~:;~~e~~~~ of a censored CIA document from 1988 Ii reports of U.S. POW I MIA's in North Korea. 
that it was a matter of policy to issue falsified 

MIA for U.S. personnel captured during covert oper­
to say, among other things, that U .S. authorities original­

the return of 5,000 U.S. military personnel, but settled 

]~:~~:l:~t!;;~ the PATHET LAO stated that they were holding U.S. 
1973-estimated at 100-no prisoners of the PATHET 

or accounted for. 
immediately after our return from Vietnam in July, a pho­

reported to be American POW's surfacing in the news 
Legion's concern about the manner in which the _.c.-'-,- is being by the U.S. government. The photo was said to be 

government analysts for several months. This witness was ar,palled 
in all of the briefings and discussions we had prior to eaving 

who are supposed to be knowledgeable and responsible on 
no mention whatever that this photo even existed, much less 

"";,,,ti~,. analyzed. 
r"I .number of additional photographs were publicized in the media. 

contacted by a representative of a group of individuals on 
~Iue •. , led a meeting for the purpose of discussing proof of the exist­
AmerIcan POW being held in Laos. A meeting was scheduled and held 

At th;Bt time a large number of photographs taken over a long period of 
other Information relating !.') an individual identified as Donald Gene 



280 

Carr, U.S. Arm>: Special Forces, who was lost while flying in a r<>cOIIOIIi& .... 
craft. over Laos In 1971, were reviewed and discussed. Included 
n:eetmg were Mr. ~rr s brother. The next day we received a faxed 
tlve report by Dr. Michael Charney, a noted emeritus of AllttIrOpo), 
had analyzed ~ pho~raph taken in 1961 at Donald wedding 
Iegedly taken In 1990 10 Laos. After explaining the he 
the photos, Dr. Charney stated in the reJX)rt that there was 
the two photos are of the same person, Donald Gene Carr. A 
posedly comple,ted. by Dr. Charney, however we have been unable to 
date. After revlewmg the photographs and other information we 
dent to resolve reasonable doubt as to whether or not Donald 

In early August we were contacted by those who were in 
photos for the Legion's opinion as to whether or not the 
tur'.led over to the Defense InteUigence Agency for analysis 
adVised that the only way a response could be elicited from 
be to submit the photos to OlA. On or about August 12, the' 
over to t~e 01~. We understand that the Carr photographs been 
the S8~dla National Laboratory and an inconclusive although somewhat 
report ISSUed. 

The Government has admitted that the photograph could be Donald Ca 
er, so far as The American ~on is concerned, the Government has mov~ 
far enough nor fast enough In an attempt to do anything positive 

Unfortunately, there has been a veiled attempt to lump most of 

toge~her and label t~em as a hoax, rather than addressing them ~:~:~~:f!:~~ has Its own set of clrc~msta.nces and information relating thereto. 
must be analyzed and mvesbgated on its own merits. To add to this 
,?f ~h'?tos from a Soviet magazine. have been thrown into the mix by an 
mdlvlduals unknown to us. ObVlOUSly this provides ammunition to those 
attempting. to discredit all of the photographs. 

Mr. Chal~man,. the most frustr~ting and incomprehensible aspect of the 
~W I MIA !SSue ~ the ~tter": which has evolY'ed surrounding the handling 
Ilgence data relatmg to bve prISOners of war, both historically and presently. 
. Over the past several years an increasing of stories have surfaced 

mg the abundance of available information i;~~;~~~~t:'~J~~~lG Southeast Asia. Taken separately one who is 
as se!1sationali~m. or tripe. Howev'er, in reviewing 
relatmg to thiS Issue, the belief that there are 
cannot and must not be summarily dismissed. 

The. most recent arti~le ~elating to the handling of inteUigence during 
the ~letnam w,ar, SoVIet Involvement in the interrogation and a"pro-Plri, 'UG 
~"?encan pow. s, and u.s. C!0~ernn;tent suppression of information 0<" ..... . ,_ ."': 

IS On the Trail of the MIA s , which appeared in the October 2:l 
the Los Angeles TImes Magazine. ' 

Previously published books such as The &mboo Cage. Kiss The Boys 
BOHICA, and After the Heroes' Welcome also each contain references of 
grees to t~e discrediting of live-sighting information sources, locations 
m~nt of prisoners that are not acknowledged by U.S. officials, reports of 
~lOg held captive after 1973 on which no apparent action was taken by 
clals, etc. etc. 
. In addition, ~e have seen copies of reports. memoranda, and other com",po," 
ISSU~ br U.S. Intelligence agencies which square with the 
pubhcatlons. Add to all of this the previously mentioned 
of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee entitled An ~,a~.in'!t-,q,! 
Toward PO W l ¥lA $, as well as t~e assertions leveled by 
you come up with rather compelhng evidence that "all is 

However, those individuals who come forth as activists in 
immediately tarred with labels such as "Rambos", "loose cann,on"". """aven~"'-J 
some other such negative cognomen, and attempts are made by the 
gencd Agency and others to discredit them. Granted some activists 
methods of operation which may appear to be Q~estionable. And m"yhe:; 
maybe-there nre those involved in the POW/MIA issue who's motivations 
suspect. 

But by and large. it seems apparent that the goals and objectives of these . 
uals are. to. ob~in th.e release of American POW's, the fullest possible a«:au,n'!"! , 
those miSSIng 10 action, and the return of the remains of those who were 
action or died in captivity. 
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is very clear that the U.S. Government is not doing all that it 
doing to resolve the POW I MIA issue. 

info rmation as recent as July. 1991 showed that out of 1,483 live-sight-
103 have been placed on the active list-or accepted-by DIA. The 103 

the entire process established by DrA for sorting out what it con­
invalid reports. Of course all live-sighting information is classi· 

~;~#~~~ff:o~r interested parties to review. to determine what-if any-action is being taken to investi· 
In July we were advised that the investigation of Jive-
had not begun, but were to commence in the near future. 

Legion trusts that through the Committee's hearings and investiga· 
definitive information will become available about what is or is 
follow-up on live-sighting reports. The perception on the street is 
done in the way of damage control than actual analysis and in-

prisoners of war. 
another area of concern to The American Legion is the issue of 

procedures and less than scientific methods employed by the 
Laboratory, Hawaii (CILHI), which is the organization 

of remains of MIA's from Southeast Asia. A considerable 
been focused on CILHI since the mid-1980s, when re}X)rts of 
of empty caskets, commingled remains, and positive identi­

insufficient skeletal remains resulted in Congressional hearings 
lawsuits against the government. Rather than getting into a de­

regarding these issues in this statement, we have submitted our 
the Committee for its review; Wld we trust that a full examination 

:ii'1POW:iMlA'~lbee;:;;n;.~m;;;;a,~d.~e. through the years will be carried out as part of The families of those who are missing deserve 

subject we shall illustrate in this statement is the rapidity with which 
to normalize relations with the Socialist Republic of Vietnam appears to 

23 letter to President Bush, National Commander Dominic D. OJ­
that The American Legion was appalled but not entirely surprised 

Sec~elia;"V of State James Baker's announcement of that morning in 
States is ready to open talks with Vietnam on the subject of 

re!l.atio,,,. The letter on to say, in part, that we are familiar with 
to HWloi earlier this year, and The American 

one moment that the terms of the proposal relating to 

~~~5::;t~ the release of prisoners of war and resolution of those 
as missing in action have anywhere near been met. Na· 

DiFrancesco stated that we are hard pressed to understand why 
great interest in the normalization of relations ... unless, of course, 
with Vietnam are attractive because of oil. 

Vietnam to emerge as a middle-ranking oil producer in the 
. Once Washington recognizes Vietnam, all leverage for re­

will be lost. The American Legion cannot stand by and 
r ~:'l;~~~:ti:~~n POW's for oil or any other commodity. 
.11 to note that during a State Department briefing about 

31, Assistant Secretary Richard Soloman and Deputy As­
Quinn emphasized how active American oil companies have 
normalization. This is the first instance in which we have 

publicly, but were not surprised to learn that our intuition 

!"';!'\&n indicat...t the United States could possibly move to Phase II of the 
this . among other things, permitting oil companies to 
. but not to sign contracts. 

successful in convincing the U.S. Government to 
relations, of what use would American 

answer is none. Their value so far as bartering is 
nil. The easiest and cleanest thing the Vietnamese could do 

~'::::~:~,t~;hem in order to save being caught in a lie. 
~ DiFrancesco ended his letter to President Bush by stating 

does not oppose the establishment of a U.S. presence in Vietnam 
of some humanitarian assistance if those actions will help the 
However. normalization should occur only after all POW's and 

"'nil;;';' accounted for. To do anything less than that would be a betrayal 
.. and to all Americans who answered their nation's call to fight for 
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South Vietnam's freedom during the war. It would also send a strong 
the U.S. Government has no interest in resolving this issue." 

Mr. Chairman. that concludes our statement. Attached herewith is a COpy 
lution No. 291 adopted by the Delegates to The American Legion's 1991 
Convention. entitled "The American Legion Policy on Activities Relating to 
east Asia POW's and MIA's," 

RKSOLUTION No. 291 

SUBJECT: The American Legion Policy on Activities Relating to "",oth,. .. It; 
POW's and MIA's 

COMMITTEE: Foreign Relations 

WHEREAS, There are 2.273 American servicemen and c.~,:~!~~;;~~~~ . 
be accounted for in Southeast Asia subsequent to the end of the 

WHEREAS, The POW I MIA issue has been of paramount concern to 
can Legion as evidenced by the strong mandates adopted by its policy 
and active efforts to keep the spotlight on the importance of securing a 
ing of all POW's and MIA's carried out by Legionnaries across the nation 
the past twenty-plus years; and 

WHEREAS, Photographs and other evidence have been shared with The 
can Legion by families and interested individuals which lead us to believe 
prisoners are being held in Southeast Asia; and 

WHEREAS, The American Legion has called for increased efforts 
Government to ensure that this issue is treated as a principal national 
for the Government to accelerate efforts in every honorable way to 
mediate release of Americans still held prisoner, the fullest possible ac",,, .. til 
those missing in action, and the repatriation of the remains of those 
killed in action or died in captivity; and 

WHEREAS, The American Legion has historically supported Gc,~ern.,!,elo!-tA> 
ernment negotiations as the most reasonable way in which to 
tarian issue; and 

WHEREAS, The Executive Branch claims it considers the resolution of the 
MIA issue a matter of highest national priority; and 

WHEREAS. It has become apparent to The American Legion that there 
of responsiveness on the part of some Government officials who are ~;po,nsi~ 
obtaining the fullest possible accounting for our POW's and MIA's; and 

WHEREAS. The Department of Defense has classified the maioritv 
available on live-sightings, status reports, and other 
still missing, creating a veil of secrecy surrounding 
cases which is both unnecessary nnd self defeating; and 

WHEREAS, There are increasing numbers of allegations from Members 
gress, knowledgeable government officials, families of POW's and MIA's 
exposing a perceived effort within the Defense Intelligence Agency to 
sources of information relating to the POW's and MIA's, to fail to follow-uP on 
vant reports, and to misrepresent information on the status of certain of theee 
viduals; and 

WHEREAS, The Joint Casualty Resolution Center, and the Central Id~~t~~ 
Laboratory in Hawaii have received criticism regarding the propriety emo,I.,. 
ing refugees and other possible sources of information, and the methods 
identifying remains. respectively; and 

WHEREAS. The magnitude of these assertions combined with the 
progress that has been made in the repatriation of POW's and the 
who paid the supreme sacrifice led The American Legion to send an _.-._- __ .... 
nam to explore the feasibiHty of establishing an independent office to 
and keep the spotlight on the U.s. Government's POW I MIA office in 

WHEREAS, The American Legion believes unequivocally that the 
issue must be handled with more openness and sincerity. and that 
for increased accountability in the manner in which information relatinl\ 
case is documented, analyzed and pursued by the U.S. Government: now, 
be it 
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-?!~~.~."~~t<,;';ibe~American Legion in National Conventi~m asse,mbled in p~~ 
;; 3, 4, 5, 1991, that The American Legion assist the farnthes 

ensuring that any evidence, reports, pho~f:raphs, or. other 
to their loved ones is given effective. expeditious and smeece 

Department of Defense; and, be it further 

The American Legion urge the President, 0rthe U~ited Sta.tes 

~::~~~:~t~ of Defense with the primary responSibIlity ~f. l~terpretmg direction and control of POW I MIA activities through 
Chiefs of Staff of the Army and Air Force, Chief of 

'~:~'\~:;~~;e~~~ll~~'r~'~~~f:~~Of the Marine Corps and Coast Guard, thereby .; Intelligence Agency; and, be it further 

The American Legion urge the Secret~ry. of ~fens~ to est~b­
Recovery of Prisoners of War and MLSSmg to ActIOn, which 
to the Secretary and receive support as requested from other 

1Jem"", elements; and, be if further 

~~'~I~~,T~:htia,~t.~The American Legion support legislation that ~o~ld allow t~e 
;;. 'relating to live-sightings and other data pertatntn~ to POW s 

not to compromise the national security of the Umted States; 

The National Commander of The American Legion appoint a 
committee for the purposes of thoroughly reviewing all availa~le 

relating to that issue, and investig~ting all possible a".en.ue~ of obtall~-
accounting for those who are held pnsoner of war are mlssmg, and, be If 

That The American Legion monitor the operation of the U.S. Gov­
office in Hanoi for a reasonable period of time, with. a vie~ toward support­

establishment of an independent POW I MIA office If conSidered necessary; 
it further 

=~~~~~Th:i at Trie~~~:r~~~rt~~~i~~~\~!~:i~~:~~~eE' to study the feasibili-Central Identifica-
. and, be it further 

appropriate. American Legion officials ~ au­
including Vietnam, Laos, and Caml;><Klla •. for 

u~I~;::\~~g .. !I'~;rl~)[m'lti'>n relative to the ongoing POW I MIA lOvestIga-
';.' they are being conducted; and, be it finally 

That The American Legion, while continuing to oppose full diplC; 
!!,~Ioi.t'i?n of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam until the POW's and MI:A s 

also maintain a degree of flexibility wit~ .respect to t.he POSSlbl~ 
a U,S. presence in Vietnam an~ the prOVISIon .of cer:-a~n humam­

_"81"nceif such actions could be helpfulm finally resolvlOg thiS Issue. 

CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Sommer. 
Burch. 

~n:ME:NTOF J. THOMAS BURCH, JR., CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL 
VIETNAM VETERANS COALITION 

BURCH. Mr. Chairman, I'm Tom Burch. I'm the chairman of 
~'-'~UI'8J Vietnam Veterans Coalition. I served as a U.S. Army 

';' years of active duty. I served in Vietnam between May 
""cuulgn December 1968, with the 5th Special Forces Group 

in order to save the maximum time of the Com­
ask that the full remarks of the National Vietnam 

Coalition be admitted to the record, together with a pre­
report we gave to the Committee, Preliminary Ideas on 

Agenda, if that could be admitted to the record. 
CHAIRMAN. Without objection so ordered. 
BURCH. Mr. Chairman, we thank you for this third opportu­
testify before a Committee of the U.S. Senate on the POW I 
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MIA issue. We are now a federation of 58 Vietnam vel;p"._ 
veterans issue or groups, and we include such groups as 
Vietnow, Veterans of the Vietnam War, National Alliance 
lies, and Homecoming II, and Operation Rescue, some of 
going to be testifying before these proceedings are complete. 

We submit that the issue of most concern to the greatest 
of grassroots Vietnam veterans is the POW I MIA issue. 
that the centerpiece of the U.S. effort at resolution of 
must be the recovery of alive American prisoners. nfl>rlion. 
this objective is thwarted by a process or a policy that all 
are dead, notwithstanding any evidence to the contrary. 

The first step toward resolution is intelligence 
where is the effort more deficient. On October 25, 1985, 
tional Security Advisor, Robert McFarland, told a forum, 
need to do is have better human intelligence in Vietnam. 
don't and it takes a long time to get it, but I won't pretend 
that we've done enough to even start. 

Dave Simons, a retired special operations professional 
eral months in Thailand on behalf of the Coalition in late 
his own expense, for the purpose of assessing Our tal,til,al 
gence capabilities as pertaining to live POW's. His W,"CI.u.,un 
that there was not such capability. For example, there 
built-in-there is a built-in delay in the initial intelligence 
tion from the refugees. There is no ongoing offer to officers 
authorities of Vietnam, Laos, or Cambodia, on an individual 
to induce them on their own to defect and bring a live 
POW with them. 

And last, we have paid spies and informers for over 200 
Why stop now? There is nothing wrong with paying for 
tion or service or risk. You don't buy a good spy cheap. 

In short, the effort to collect intelligence has been 
Rather than retain ground agents to penetrate the remote 
of Southeast Asia, the administrators of the highest nanonal 
ty have preferred to wait for refugees to report sighting 
tion. Even then, the follow-up has often been slow. 

Once intelligence is collected, it must be analyzed. An I', mnl ... 
but generally overlooked problem is that the usable 
the existence of live POW's, the satisfaction of 
would trigger decisive action by the U.S. Government, is 
to be satisfied in any event. The criteria are so rigid that 
thetically an American prisoner were to escape and report 
tinued detention of fellow prisoners, that report would not 
the criteria. 

Ourselves, we find it remarkable commentary on the 
effort that the POW I MIA establishment must find it COll tiD11i 
necessary to have itself investigated in this regard, 
how many times it attempts to exonerate itself. But, i'lldeea, 
are the reports and related materials which are available, 
picture of substantial shortcoming in the effort. 

Having failed to aggressIvely collect intelligence and 
failed to properly analyze what it has collected, the Gc,vernlll' 
concludes officially that "the information available to us 
ruling out the possibility that Americans are still being 

285 

their will." And the GovernmeI!t proceeds on the assump-
at least some Americans are stlil held capt~ve. . 

the Government has done everythmg. poSSIble ~ 
assumption. It has been repeatedly stated m veteran~ 
elsewhere, that the United States has no credIble eVl­
anyone is held in captivity now or even,. in some ac-

any time since withdrawal of our forces m 1973. The 
been whispered off the track with anonymous comments 
are no live POW's. 

att;itllde and the timing of several of the quoted leaks 
critical negotiating sessions with the Vietnamese, 

~~cul\ to understand how the Government can effectIvely ne­
III return of live prisoners, when it lacks the confide~ce 

. position. Basically, they're telhng the Vlet-
want about live Americans at the same 

1 .... v'lre publicly saying that they're ~II de~d. .. . 
G<'ye'rnm,mt publicists' preoccupatIon WIth remamS IS ~orrl­

the vast majority of us Vietnam veterans. But even If one 
that there are dead Americans, the negotiation effort 

jst.(.ri(:alily been One would think that the negotiators 
prE,senung all discrepancy cases to the Vietnamese. 

has never presented a full list of discrepancy 

intelligence identified at least 180 unreturned men 
was the subject of confirmed enemy knowledge. Mr. 

none of -some of those names have been presented to 
~2"!,n~es,e, but never the whole 180, about half of them .. The 

Interagency Group is said t~ be in charg~ of coordmat­
policy on the highest national priorIty. What IS remarkable 
this group is the list of absentees. Neither the Central Intel­

the National Security Agency, or the Drug En-
J\"efilCV have membership on that committee.. . 

us to a salient question. How much raw mfor~atlOn 
po~~.~on of agencies other than the Defense Intelhgence 

JCRC? For example, one, we have previously charged 
Senate Rules Committee that in June 1991 massive de-

of POW-related materials took place in the State Depart­
have met with the Vice Chainman and Staff DIrector 
this matter on the committee, and we hope that proper 

ensue. 
we indicated in our 1986 testimony before the Senate 

Committee, the FBI has done photo resolution of alleged 
do its records show, and if the records were moved, 

now? 
allegations of former National Security Agency 

experts, what do NSA records show or the Armed Serv-
8C!lril,y Agency's? 

Vietnam Veterans Coalition are prepared to work co­
the Committee. While we are pleased with the se­

serving on the Select Committee and the top 
staff, we have a concern that the investiga-

1!:~llI;~e::~!"':'~~ to be directed to making an analysis of De-
'.: records, rather than being able to deal directly 

tol:al:ity of the issue. 
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A comprehensive investigation can only be 
augmenting the current staff with a team of professionals, 
FBI- and Secret Service-trained investigators to root out 
facts. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

MEMORANDUM 

To: Senate Select Committee on POW I MJA Affairs 
From: J . Thomas Burch, Jr., Chairman, National Vietnam Veterans Coalition 
Re: Preliminary Ideas on Select Committee Agenda 
Date, September 19, 1991 

I. INTRODUCTORY COMMENTS 

It will be necessary for the Select Committee, which has a specific, limited 
span (until December 1992) to 1) establish immediately n plan of action and 
goals; and 2) stake out its jurisdiction. 

The primary goal of the Committee should be to obtain a final accounting 
2,000+ missing from the Vietnam war. This is the proposed plan of action ~ 
Vietnam veterans movement which we request the Select Committee to adopt. 

II. OVERVIEW 

There are two broad spheres of concern in this issue. One is what the 
(and by extension the Soviets and Chinese) know about the U~;C;~~~tn:~):::~ 
other is what we know about them, and who knows, and who h 
These two spheres obviously interact, and resolution of this qu<estion 
ploring both. 

The Select Committee should be able to make recommendations 
policy determined by what it discovers and reports over its lifespan. 
should protect future American servicemen from ever being pawns 
international endgames. 

III. PRIORITY 

The first priority should be given to review the 
Americans are still being held alive in captivity. 

Furthermore, possibilities exist that former American POW's are alive 
being held in Soviet Gulags from World War II; in Korea, China and the 
Union from the Korean War, as well as the possibility that there should be 
accountability of the missing from Operation Desert Shield. 

IV. AREAS OF ANALYSIS 

A final, nonpartisan, coordinated effort involving the Hill and veterans' 
needed to satisfy all parties that the Government has, this time, done its 
put this matter to rest. 

This Select Committee must not repeat the oversights and failures of past 
to assess the issue of POW/ MIA's. It is important to note that no previous 
tee has produced a comprehensive study of all facets of the issue. The 
Report (1974), the Montgomery Report (1976), and Pentagon Reports have 
to include objective forensic analyses of evidence. Past investiga;tt~io~n;;S;s~~~fl~~ 
failed to coordinate evidence and intelligence reports. Scientific a 
has been inadequate. 

Previous errors in judgment cannot be reiterated. In the past, there was no 
referencing of evidence or intelligence coordination. There have been no 
investigations and no independent scientific analysis. Further, there 
analysis of why the various governments would keep POW's as hostages. 
guiding questions that ought to be pursu.ed: . . ' ' 1 

1) Does the U.S. Government have vahd mformatJon concermng hve pOW s· 
a) Review all live..sighting and second-hand (hearsay) intelligence. 

U.S. POW's held in Southeast Asia, and the USG's action and analyslS on 
b) Review all satellite imagery of prison re-education facilities taken 

February 1, 1973, all hand-held photography, all SIGINT, ELINT, or ot~er 
ligence information. relating to the presence of Americans/caucasians In 
ity in Southeast Asia; and, 
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Review finished intelligence estimates of the numbers of U.S. POW's still 
in Southeast Asia after April 1973; including the Tighe and the Gaines 

Government has valid information concerning live POW's, then has 
uGove"nrne,ot failed to act on such information? 

documentation of each of the seven internal DOD "investiga· 
ee~~::;"~::: by DOD; and 
~ : documentary evidence that U,S. Government 

servicemen in captivity at the conclusion of World War I, 
the Korean War, and the Second Indochina Waf. Specifically, the 

of these individuals believed to be still in captivity after the 
:'i&~t.0(~;~:r~h~~,~wars need to be reviewed. These lists exist in the records of 

. Government acted improperly to intimidate, coerce, or discredit 
vaJid information concerning live POW's, or mislead family 

Members of Congress? 
the substance of Colonel Peck's allegations raised in his memoran-

. . Colonel Peck, while he was the Chief of the 
Missing in Action (POW I MIA), he was "not 

own office and that " this issue is being manipulated and 
level. not with the goal of resolving it, but more to obfus­

prisoners, and give illusion of progress through hyper-

an evaluation as to whether such records of Missing Men 
tam.pe,,!d with . 

role of executive bnlllch personnel who have had responsibility 
issue, and appropriately evaluate their actions. 

Committee needs to identify and analyze the flow of data from the 
and the instructions from management to field personnel. There 

an of the interaction among a ) personnel records, b) combat 
. witness reports (first-hand sightings, or other credible informa­

evaluations to which these factors led, whether by the Department of 
88 in the case of some detainees in China and the Soviet Union, the 
of State. 

"'HNIC',L SUPPORT STAFF FOR THE SPECIAL COMMI1TEE ON MIA/POW AFFAIRS 

American citizens and Vietnam veterans and their families have lost confi­
the objectivity and veracity of DOD investigations of the POW IMIA issue, 

investigatIon cannot be conducted by military investigators. By assem­
of nonmilitary scientists and forensic experts, the Senate Special Com­

"i~ -(};,;;~;'nt:~h~e~~.;ciredibility that past investigations have lacked. We have in 
• and local law enforcement highly qualified experts whose 

~,I:;::~i;l~:h'~ invaluable to this Committee. 
~' assembled utilizing the experts with investigative 

.po·litical plum filling. Amateurs, volunteers, and re­
inp\1nl~:~,~~ step aside. Professionals who possess the skills to 

d~pth research and investigations are required from this 
The success of the Senators on the Committee to once and for all 

conclusively will have to be based on the very best staff work. 

VI. SUGCESTED STAFF STRUCTURE 

~~t!~:~~~%~.~re~~~~~ before any investigations begin there must be and knowledge who is able to moderate the ob-
someone who can be responsible for determining the 
This capacity will also require someone familiar with 

of governmental bureaucracy, i.e., where to go and 
not be shelved by anyone. This position of staff coordina­

in,livid"al have the ability to not only coordinate a starr and work 
have the expertise to prioritize and tabulate the cases (prompt 

:~~~~1~iP~r~io~r~i~ty) and have the contacts to draw on Government resources staff effect. 
and his deputies would appoint experts or arrange to have 

reassigned or obtained on detail from numerous Federal agencies. 



288 

in ~he following areas: imaging science, photography and 
verification an~ han~wri~ing a~alysis; polygraph, and a udio tape 
la tent fingerprints. Linguists (Vietnamese, Cambodian . and Laotian)' 
aJ?-d research assistant and special investigators are needed. Addition~l 
With regard to the actual contributions such experts could make will be 
upon request. 

In summary the staff coordinator must: 
A. Be cognizant of disciplines and [unctions of government bureaucrac 
B. Coordinate the staff specialist/ experts. y. 
C. Prioritize and tabulate the cases for prompt resolution taking priOrity. 

B. Investigators 

The Nati~na.I Viet~am Veter~ns Coalition k!l0ws of competent investigators 
would be wlthm theIr own environment working on this investigation and 
hired or detailed through the FBI, DIA. CIA and local police. 
C. Linguists 

We cannot justify-or have faith in interrogation that is conveyed through a 
party when linguists are at hand. We need to use top grade translators. We 
present ourselves as we wish to be acknowledged: disciplined and organized. 
D. Scientific Researehers 

This is not time for analysis by novices. We have within our realm ~ienj:iIII 
the field of: polygraph, handwriting, imaging science, voice print and 
hancement. Most scientists and investigators can be found .::~x~~~i~~ 
employees, and detailed to the Select Committee at no cost. E 
gon, S~te Department, Attorney General's office, FBI, DIA 
JX>SSeSSlon relating to MIA/ POW's should be turned over to tith;~e~ i~t;rii:;';i 
ordinator. All evidence must be scrutinized by this technical statT. No finding 
be ~ade public until all expert analysis is complete. 

WIth regard to Americans missing from earlier periods-World War II 
Korea, and other episodes-we need to establish systematic inquiries with 
of the State Department and private organizations in the U.S. and abroad 
fy Americans in Soviet and Chinese incarceration. At the same time, 
require ~he Departments of State and Defense to open the files and 
of Amencans about whom they have been asked. Traditionally, these depalrta. 
have absolutely stonewalled inquiries about this. 

VII. SENATE HEARINGS 

Open hearings should be conducted to the maximum extent '.''''')le. 
effort, should be given to witnesses who have first hand knowledge 
~W. s (~uch as Robert Garwood) and are intimately familiar with .u""""'~ 
clencles III the current analysis system (e .g. Col. William Peck and 
Tighe). 

VIII. FINAL REPORT 

There is .alm06t universal dissatisfaction at present W1H·t;h;~btr.h!en:::d'~r. 
POW I MIA lSSue. If the Select Committee cannot identify J: 
blocks or propose solutions that might lead to the fullest possible .cl,ou~ting., 
will have been in vain . Consistent with the growing sentiment of the 
openness, the final report of the Select Committee should be unclassified. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Burch follows:) 

PREPARED STATEMENT 0)1' J. THOMAS BURCH, JR. 

Mr. Chairman, we thank you for this third opportunity to testify before a 
tee on the U.S. Senate on the POW I MIA. 

We are now a federation of fifty-eight (58) Vietnam veterans and veterans 
groups, more than a few of whose representatives will be testifying during 
hearings. For it is this issue which has proved to be the one of paramount 
to the greatest number of grassroots Vietnam veterans. 

We submit that the centerpiece of the U.S. effort at resolution of this 
be the recovery of live. American pri~ners. Unfortunately, this objective is--- 'L .... ' .. 
by a process, or a policy that all pnsonera are dead. notwithstanding any 
to the contrary. 
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step toward resolution is intelligence col1~tion. Yet nowhere is the over­
deficient. On October 25, 1985, then national security advisor Robert 
a forum: "What you need to do is have better human intelligence in 

we don't. And it takes a long time to get it, but I wouldn't pretend to 
done enough to even start." 

a retired special operations professional, spent sev~ral months: in 
1985. at his own expense, for the ,PurJ>:OSC of ~tng our tactIcal 

capabilities, as pertaining to live POW s. His conclUSion was that there 
capability, e.g. . 
is a build-in delay in the initial intelligence collection from the refu-

is no ongoing ofTer to officers or civil auth?rities of Vietnam, La?S or 
an individual basis, to induce them on their own to defect and brtng a 
POW with them." 
paid spies and informers ~or over 20~ years: Why stop n,ow? There is 
with paying for information or service or rIsk. You don t buy a good 

the effort to collect intelligence has been passive. Rather than retain 
to penetrate the remote corners of Sout~east Asia, the administr~tors 
national priority" have preferred to walt for refugees to report Sight-

Even then, follow-up has often been slow. 
defended the admission that the Bangkok office of 

,f ~~~~~~r"r~;;~h!ad~£three people to check out p0s-h of Indochinese refugees in 
need for more personnel to screen a largely static 

Barker a former refugee worker in the Philippines. shortly thereafter 
the m~a 2 his experiences dealing with refu;gee reports, some o~ wh~ch 

"!~I.~~:~:~:~ sightings. Believing that the witnesses had no motivatIOn 
~ the reports added up to as many 100 Americans still alive, 

evidence that our government is ~king muc~ action." In May, 1987. 
with Mr. Barker and asked one Simple QuestIon: how many reports 

a debriefer would be sent out to the refugee camp? His answer: 
to a dozen live-sighting reports to trigger interest. 

d~nec,tn~~it!~~rns of this nature, the "Stony Beach" collection program 
three individuals were allegedly more than adequate 

only one year earlier, an ensemble more tha~ ten times that 
put into place in Thailand. Yet, thi~ new progr~m did not alter the 
collection effort is still largely passive. Where IS the ground ~ffort 

Ddocllina When one reviews the recent statements by Col. Mlllard 
has still been done in this direction. 

is tel1ingly demonstrated by the recent de­
effort. Only five of these slots are allocated 

mission. The remainder are destined for the Defense Intel­
Central Identification Laboratory and other rear-echelon 

is collected it must be analyzed. An immediate, but 
is that the "usable proof' test for the existence of 
which standard would trigger "decisive action" by 

in any event. The criteria are so rigid that if, 
. were to escape and report the continued de-

would not satisfy the criteria. Beyond that, 
are too well known to bear reiterating in 

~;;::!~I~l~~;~:e~~i~~~~,~~~~ito debunk" interview, through the staff Interim Report, through Col. 
Against the of these, and other criticisms, it is 

supporters of the status quo seven or eight investigations of DIA 
no coverup, which is somehow supposed to prove that OlA is working 

find it a remarkable commentary on the quality of effort that the 
';t,':."~I)!u· '~rnelnt must find it continually necessary to have itself investi­

regardless of how many times it exonerates itself. And indeed, 
and related materials which are available paint a picture of 

Shorteo,nillS in the effort. 

~C~~~$~~~~~:~:'~~\~;~~:Of Defense, lnternationnl Security Affairs, "Critique of ABC : The Story That Will Not Die' ". lundated), p . S. 
AUgu5l30,1986. 


